# The metabolic physiology of early stage *Argyrosomus japonicus* with insight into the potential effects of *p*CO<sub>2</sub> induced ocean acidification

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

## MASTERS IN ICHTHYOLOGY AND FISHERIES SCIENCE of RHODES UNIVERSITY

by Carla Edworthy

February 2017

## Abstract

Ocean acidification is a phenomenon associated with global change and anthropogenic  $CO_2$  emissions that is changing the chemistry of seawater. These changes result in elevated  $pCO_2$  and reduced pH in seawater and this is impacting marine organisms in various ways. Marine fishes are considered generally tolerant to conditions of ocean acidification; however, these assumptions are based on juvenile and adult fish tolerance and the larval stages have not been frequently assessed. Furthermore, it has been suggested that temperate species, particularly those with an estuarine association, may be tolerant to variable  $CO_2$  and pH.

This study used an eco-physiological approach to understand how the early life stages of *Argyrosomus japonicus*, an estuarine dependent marine fisheries species found in warm-temperate regions, may be impacted by ocean acidification. The metabolic response of early stage larvae (hatching to early juvenile stage) was assessed under conditions of elevated  $pCO_2$  and reduced pH in a controlled laboratory setting. Small volume static respirometry was used to determine the oxygen consumption rate of larvae raised in three  $pCO_2$  treatments including a low ( $pCO_2 = 327.50 \pm 80.07 \mu$ atm at pH 8.15), moderate ( $pCO_2 477.40 \pm 59.46 \mu$ atm at pH 8.03) and high treatment ( $pCO_2 910.20 \pm 136.45 \mu$ atm at pH 7.78). These treatment levels were relevant to the present (low) and projected conditions of ocean acidification for the years 2050 (moderate) and 2100 (high). Prior to experimentation with ocean acidification treatments, baseline metabolic rates and diurnal variation in oxygen consumption rates in early stage *A. japonicus* was determined.

Distinct ontogenetic structuring of metabolic rates was observed in early stage *A*. *japonicus,* with no cyclical fluctuations in metabolic rate occurring during the 24 hour photoperiodic cycle. Pre-flexion larvae showed no metabolic response to ocean acidification treatments; however post-flexion stage larvae showed metabolic depression of standard metabolic rate in the moderate (32.5%) and high (9.5%) pCO2 treatments (P = 0.02). Larvae raised in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment also showed high levels of mortality with no individuals surviving past the post-flexion stage. Larvae raised in the moderate  $pCO_2$  treatment were unaffected.

i

This study concluded that ocean acidification conditions expected for the end of the century will have significant impacts on the metabolism of early stage *A. japonicus*, which may result in reduced growth, retardation of skeletal development and ultimately survival as a result of increased mortality. Furthermore, the timing of reduced metabolic scope will significantly impact the recruitment ability of *A. japonicus* larvae into estuarine habitats. This could ultimately impact the sustainability of *A. japonicus* populations. Most importantly, this study highlighted the need to consider the combined effect of ontogeny and life-history strategy when assessing the vulnerability of species to ocean acidification.

## **Table of Contents**

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	. iv
Chapter One	1
Ecophysiology and its role in climate change research with details on methodology	1
Global change and ocean acidification	1
The effects of ocean acidification on marine organisms	3
The role of eco-physiology in climate change research	6
Climate change and ocean acidification in South Africa	8
Argyrosomus japonicus: a model species	10
Overall aims and objectives	12
Chapter Two	13
Baseline metabolic rates and 24 hour variation in oxygen consumption in the eachevelopment of Argyrosomus japonicus	rly 13
Introduction	13
Materials and methods	16
Results	20
Discussion	24
Conclusion	28
Chapter Three	30
The effects of CO <sub>2</sub> induced seawater acidification on metabolism in early stage	~~
Argyrosomus japonicus	30
	30
Materials and methods	32
Results	36
	43
	49
Chapter Four	50
General discussion and conclusion	50
Ontogenetic and life-history considerations for vulnerability	50
Synergistic pressures and vulnerability of <i>Argyrosomus japonicus</i>	53
Limitations of this study and recommendations for future research	57
Final conclusion	60
References	61

## Acknowledgements

The completion of this degree could not have been achieved without the help and support of numerous people and institutions.

I would firstly like to thank my two absolutely wonderful supervisors, Nikki James and Warren Potts for their equally valuable contribution towards helping me complete this degree to the best of my ability. I am so grateful for the passionate and selfless support you have shown throughout the last two years. Thank you for always encouraging me to do my best and work hard as well as supporting my attempt at maintaining a (un)balanced lifestyle (ironman training and all). Thank you for all the constructive criticism, logical advice and compliments when I managed to do something good. Finally, thank you for taking on this new topic of research with such enthusiasm and for giving me the freedom to do it my way, while guiding me along the way. I feel this has all contributed to my independence as a scientist for which I am eternally grateful.

I would also like to thank Justin Kemp for all his help especially during my first year at Rhodes. Thank you for always believing in me, giving me the opportunity to look after your precious lab and patiently teaching me all things technical. I really appreciate all these things as well as our continued friendship.

I would also like to thank Horst Kaiser for all his statistical help. Thank you for being patient with me when I don't understand your complex statistical methods and for all the general advice and guidance with my work.

Thank you to the National Research Foundation (NRF), the South African Institute for Aquatic Biodiversity, the Sandisa Imbewu fund and the Aquatic Ecophysiology Research Platform for all contributing to funding or facilitating this research. Thank you to Dr. Angus Paterson for supporting me through my various training opportunities and giving me the freedom to grow in my role at the AERP.

A huge thanks must go out to the Pure Ocean aquaculture facility and all its staff, particularly Andre Bok and Lawrence Grant for allowing us to use their facility and for all their patience and valuable advice. Without them this research would not have been possible.

iv

Thank you also to all the assistance given by Ngaladi, Mdu and Pule with lab work and data collection, and lending a hand when needed.

A big thank you goes out to a true friend and incidentally incredible scientist, Dr. Paula Pattrick. Without your sound guidance, advice and motivation I would never have made it this far in my career. I value your friendship very much. And thank you for all the proof reading through the years too!

To my project partner Dutchy, we have had a rollercoaster ride together with many good and bad experiences. Despite all our differences, I do believe we have built a solid friendship along the way. Thank you for all the help, late nights and for motivating me to go running in between all the work chaos.

A very special and important thank you to my family for being my support throughout my studies: to my Dad, thank you for always supporting me both financially, emotionally and spiritually through good and bad times, you are my rock and thanks Sharon for joining us on this journey. Thanks to my Omi for reading my work with a critical eye, but always being supportive and complimentary. Thank you to the rest of my family (Opa, Tina, Amber, Carl, Susi) for always being on my side. And thank you to Dalan for always believing in me and helping me believe in myself. Thank you also for being patient and supportive through my years as a "professional student" including numerous moves (towns and homes) and some stressful times.

And not to forget – thank you to all the little Kob babies that sacrificed their lives for the greater good of the species!



## This thesis is dedicated to Silvia Edworthy

Mom, thank you for encouraging me to pursue this career.

You continue to guide me every day in your absence and I want nothing more than to become the woman you were.

Thank you for teaching me the true meaning of perseverance and strength.

I hope I am making you proud.

## **Chapter One**

# Ecophysiology and its role in climate change research with details on methodology

## Global change and ocean acidification

Human influence is the primary driver of changes in atmospheric composition, specifically carbon dioxide concentration, which is ultimately the largest contributor to changes in global climate (Vitousek 1994). Increased burning of fossil fuels and land use change are the main contributors to increased concentrations of  $CO_2$  in the atmosphere, which have increased exponentially (~ 40%) since the industrial revolution (Doney et al. 2009; Zeebe 2012; Field et al. 2014) from 280 to 387 ppm, with 50% of this increase having occurred in the last 30 years (Feely et al. 2009). At high concentrations,  $CO_2$  in the atmosphere results in radiative forcing and general warming of the atmosphere (Doney et al. 2009; Serreze 2010; Zeebe 2012). This change in global climate has disrupted terrestrial and marine ecosystems and is expected to have severe consequences in the future as emissions of  $CO_2$  continue unabated. It is therefore not surprising that climate change research is currently receiving considerable attention.

The fifth and most recent assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change states with very high confidence that the physical ocean environment is changing as a result of anthropogenic CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2014). In the marine environment, climate change manifests itself by changes in seawater temperature, oxygen concentration, salinity and sea level (Howes et al. 2015). Global average sea surface temperatures have gradually increased by ~ 0.25 °C between 1971 and 2010 (Rhein et al. 2013). Ocean warming and stratification of surface waters have resulted in reduced oxygen availability due to the solubility effect (Howes et al. 2015) as well as the availability of inorganic nutrients in these areas (Rhein et al. 2013). Coastal areas appear to be more affected by hypoxia and stratification than the open ocean (Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2014). A sea level rise of  $3.0 \pm 0.7$  mm per year has also been documented to have occurred globally between 1993 and 2010 (Hay et al. 2015), which is considered to be a result of thermal expansion induced by warming as well as the melting of glaciers (Church et al. 2013).

Ocean acidification occurs as a secondary result of increasing atmospheric concentrations of carbon dioxide. Carbon dioxide from the atmosphere rapidly equilibrates with surface ocean water and causes a dramatic rise in seawater  $pCO_2$  and a resultant decline in pH (Michaelidis et al. 2007; Doney et al. 2009; Feely et al. 2009; Rhein et al. 2013; Howes et al. 2015). This accumulation of  $CO_2$  in seawater ultimately affects ocean chemistry through a series of complex equilibrium reactions (Figure 1.1) according to the equation:

 $CO_{2(atmos)} \leftrightarrow CO_{2(aq)} + H_2O \leftrightarrow H_2CO_3 \leftrightarrow H^+ + HCO_3^- \leftrightarrow 2H^+ + CO_3^{2-}$ (Doney et al. 2009).

The outcome of these reactions includes an increase in dissolved CO<sub>2</sub> and bicarbonate ion (HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) concentration as well as a reduction in carbonate ions (CO<sub>3</sub><sup>2-</sup>) and pH (log<sub>10</sub> [H<sup>+</sup>]), resulting in more acidic conditions (Guinotte and Fabry 2008; Doney et al. 2009; Field et al. 2014; Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2014). The ocean absorbs up to 25-30% of the CO<sub>2</sub> emitted by human activity, and since the industrial revolution average ocean pH has already declined by 0.1 units (Orr et al. 2005; Feely et al. 2009; Field et al. 2014; Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2014). Even though this may seem an insignificant amount, considering that pH is measured on a log scale, it is actually a substantial decline (Doney et al. 2009). Furthermore, ocean pH is projected to decline by a further 0.3 units by the year 2100 resulting in a 150% increase in H<sup>+</sup> and a 50% decrease in CO<sub>2</sub><sup>3-</sup> (Guinotte and Fabry 2008; Pörtner 2008; Doney et al. 2009; Feely et al. 2009). This amounts to a decline of pH by 0.0015 and 0.0024 annually under conditions of continued CO<sub>2</sub> emissions at the current rate (RCP emission scenario 8.5) (Field et al. 2014). These changes in carbonate chemistry also alter the concentration of related carbonate compounds, such as calcium carbonate (CaCO<sub>3</sub>), calcite ( $\Omega_{ca}$ ) and aragonite making seawater corrosive ( $\Omega_{ar}$ ) (Doney et al. 2009; Zeebe 2012).



**Figure 1.1**: Concentrations for the reactions of carbon dioxide in seawater based on pH (Bjerrum plot) at DIC = 2100  $\mu$ mol L<sup>-1</sup>, salinity = 35 and temperature = 25 °C. The arrow shows the ocean acidification expected for the year 2100 under the business as usual emission scenario (RCP 8.5) (Hofmann and Schellnhuber 2010).

## The effects of ocean acidification on marine organisms

Several recent studies have shown that ocean acidification is having considerable impacts on marine ecosystems (Orr et al. 2005; Guinotte and Fabry 2008; Kroeker et al. 2010). It has also been suggested that previous mass extinction events (Permian-Triassic) may have been partly driven by the effect of high CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations (Knoll et al. 1996; Pörtner et al. 2004; Knoll et al. 2007), which in turn suggests that our biodiversity may be at risk due to changes in ocean chemistry predicted for the future, particularly when faced with additional stressors associated with climate change.

Warming and hypoxia effects are by far the most frequently researched climate change stressors for marine organisms. Studies on numerous species have shown that organism performance and fitness is reduced outside their species-specific temperature optima due to physiological constraints (Pörtner 2001; Pörtner and Knust 2007). Many mobile organisms, such as fishes, are able to avoid unfavourable

temperatures in some cases by changes in distribution and latitudinal movements (Pörtner 2001; Pörtner 2010). However, there is no such refuge from ocean acidification, which occurs relatively uniformly across the global oceans, and it is therefore not possible for organisms to find refuge through spatial migrations (Doney et al. 2009; Sunday et al. 2014).

Changes in seawater CO<sub>2</sub> and pH, like changes in temperature, induce physiological performance constraints (Pörtner 2008). Interestingly, it appears that species responses to ocean acidification are highly variable among taxa. Some species have been classified as extremely vulnerable and face the risk of extinction, whereas others are able to tolerate both moderate and high levels of acidification (e.g. species adapted to surviving near hydrothermal vents or in intertidal areas) (Pörtner 2008). Although there are differences in tolerance among species, the general consensus is that ocean acidification poses a threat to most marine organisms (Dupont et al. 2010a; Kroeker et al. 2010). Changes in species composition and survival will ultimately have significant consequences on marine ecosystems (Dupont et al. 2010a). In light of this, there is a clear need to understand the species-specific responses (including all phases of their life history) to contribute to our understanding of the ecosystem level responses to ocean acidification.

A number of biological responses occur in marine organisms when faced with the changes in seawater chemistry associated with ocean acidification. A range of chemical stressors may be involved, which are variable depending on the process that is affected. For example, calcifying organisms are most affected by the reduced saturation state of calcium carbonate (CaCO<sub>3</sub>) in seawater as a result of acidification (Gattuso et al. 1998; Riebesell et al. 2000), whereas fish are more affected by increasing concentrations of dissolved CO<sub>2</sub>, which affects acid-base regulation and metabolism (Fabry et al. 2008).

To date, invertebrates, specifically calcifying organisms, have received the most research attention (Ishimatsu et al. 2008). Responses of invertebrates to ocean acidification include have been shown to include developmental delays (Stumpp et al. 2011), reduced calcification rates (Ries et al. 2009) and negative metabolic responses (Lannig et al. 2010; Stumpp et al. 2011), which may ultimately affect survival (e.g.

Dupont et al. 2008). These effects have been documented in a number of corals (Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2007; Kleypas and Yates 2009), bivalves (Gazeau et al. 2007), plankton (Orr et al. 2005) and echinoderms (Dupont et al. 2010b; Stumpp et al. 2011). Few invertebrate species have shown high levels of tolerance to ocean acidification and are able to comfortably withstand the levels predicted for the near and distant future (Kroeker et al. 2010). Significantly fewer studies have assessed the effects of increased ocean acidification on marine vertebrates, especially fishes (Ishimatsu et al. 2008).

Studies that have assessed the effect of ocean acidification on fishes show variation in stress responses among species (e.g. Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Cattano et al. 2016). This is likely attributed to which biological or physiological process is affected, whether some form of adaption is taking place and what implications the stress has on fitness and survival (Kroeker et al. 2010). However, the general conclusion is that there is a strong likelihood that conditions of high CO<sub>2</sub> in the ocean may affect the physiological function and behaviour of fishes, at one or more stages in development, causing both subtle and potentially lethal consequences in the long term (Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Munday et al. 2009b; Munday et al. 2014). These consequences include reduced growth and survival (Baumann et al. 2012; Murray et al. 2016), changes in otolith development (Checkley et al. 2009; Munday et al. 2011), tissue damage (Frommel et al. 2012) and changes in sensory function and behaviour (Munday et al. 2009b; Dixson et al. 2010; Simpson et al. 2011).

Habitat, life history strategy and ontogeny are thought to influence species tolerances to ocean acidification (Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Cattano et al. 2016). For example, it has been suggested that temperate species are generally more tolerant to ocean acidification as a result of regular exposure to highly variable environments (Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Fabry et al. 2008; Munday et al. 2009a). In addition, highly active, migratory species (e.g. epipelagic fishes) are also suggested to show higher tolerance as a result of high metabolic rates and a capacity for anaerobic metabolism which may buffer the increased costs of acid-base regulation (Fabry et al. 2008). The influence of ontogeny on the tolerance of fishes to ocean acidification is relevant to this study as there is increasing evidence to suggest that the early developmental stages in fishes are likely to be more vulnerable to the effects of ocean acidification compared to the juvenile

and adult stages (Ishimatsu et al. 2004; Guinotte and Fabry 2008; Frommel et al. 2013; Pimentel et al. 2014a; Cattano et al. 2016). As such, the early life stages may present a CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance bottleneck, which will ultimately affect population survival.

Although changes in pH can often be managed over short-term exposure using adaptive responses, e.g., by passive buffering of extracellular pH or metabolic suppression (Fabry et al. 2008), these cannot be maintained in the long-term and may result in metabolic changes, defective development, reduced growth or impairment of some other process, and even mortality. Due to technical constraints (such as the small size and low metabolic rates), these responses are rarely measured in larval fishes and it is therefore difficult to determine whether fish larvae respond in the same way that invertebrate larvae do or if they are more comparable to juvenile fishes. Therefore, research on the effects of ocean acidification in early stages of fishes is critical to obtain a better understanding of its impacts on fishes.

Although preliminary studies have found that the early life stages of fishes may be extremely sensitive to conditions of high CO<sub>2</sub>, the findings are not yet sufficient to draw convincing conclusions (Baumann et al. 2012). This is mainly due to the fact that most studies assessing the tolerance of early stage fish to acidification have used treatments that by far exceed the predicted rates of ocean acidification. For example, some studies have documented between 60–100 % mortality over short exposure periods (24–48 h) in the early stages of numerous fish species (Kikkawa et al. 2003; Hayashi et al. 2004; Ishimatsu et al. 2004; Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Fabry et al. 2008). However, the levels of these acidification treatments far exceeded the bounds predicted for the end of the century (Hayashi et al. 2004). More studies are beginning to assess more relevant  $pCO_2$  levels predicted for the end of the century. For example, a recent study found that Atlantic cod survival is significantly reduced in the first 25 days post-hatch (Stiasny et al. 2016), suggesting that high early mortality rates are a realistic expectation.

## The role of eco-physiology in climate change research

While patterns of change are important for predictive science, the understanding of the processes driving change is necessary in order to make predictions at various levels of biological organisation (Horodysky et al. 2015). Eco-physiological research provides a suitable tool for linking changes in environmental conditions to organism fitness and behaviour (Horodysky et al. 2015), thereby providing a mechanistic understanding of the effects of climate variables on individuals (Pörtner and Knust 2007). This information can ultimately be related to the patterns of change from species, to populations and to ecosystems.

Pörtner et al. (2004) highlighted the importance of assessing an organism's physiological response to environmental stressors in order to determine the impacts of climate change on individuals. Physiological studies can be used to gain an understanding of the changes in fitness, or performance parameters such as behaviour, reproduction or movement, which are relevant at a population level (Horodysky et al. 2015). Ultimately, this understanding can also assist in predicting population and ecosystem responses to change (Horodysky et al. 2015).

Measurements of metabolic rate (oxygen consumption rate) have become a frequently used tool in assessing the biological response of organisms to climate change (Clark et al. 2013). This is because the overall animal performance and fitness is related to that animal's physiology (Clark et al. 2013). In addition an organism's physiology is related to, and influenced by, their environment. Therefore, it is expected that species evolve in order to maximise their physiological performance under certain environmental conditions (Clark et al. 2013). When exposed to non-optimal conditions, fish will respond with a decrease in physiological performance, and this in turn may negatively affect growth, development, fitness or reproduction (Clark et al. 2013).

When an organism is exposed to increased  $CO_2$  concentrations in their environment,  $CO_2$  diffuses more rapidly across body tissues and accumulates internally. The  $CO_2$  reacts with body fluids and reduces the internal pH of the organism (Fabry et al. 2008). Organisms can use a number of methods to manage this internal pH balance, however, these mechanisms are generally limited to those species adapted to manage  $CO_2$  accumulation from respiratory processes, and therefore they are not efficient at managing extreme changes in  $CO_2$  (Fabry et al. 2008). The mechanisms of managing internal pH imbalances include: passive buffering of internal  $CO_2$ ; active ion transport and exchange across membranes; active  $CO_2$  transport out of the body; and metabolic suppression to conserve metabolic energy (Fabry et al. 2008). All but the final

mechanism require metabolic energy to enforce and maintain, thereby potentially shifting energy allocations among different maintenance processes. Therefore, the management of internal pH often comes at a metabolic cost, which then reduces the energy available for other important survival processes, such as growth or reproduction. Comparisons of the metabolic rate of individuals exposed to different pH levels can therefore show if energy is allocated to acid-base regulation.

## Climate change and ocean acidification in South Africa

Worldwide, it is predicted that coastal areas are especially sensitive to the impacts of global change, including ocean acidification (Harley et al. 2006). The South African coastal environment provides an ideal platform to investigate global climate change (Whitfield et al. 2016). This is attributed to the biogeographical diversity of the coastline, with which no other global coastline of a similar size can compare (Whitfield et al. 2016). The coastline spans a total length of 3650 km and supports numerous habitat types ranging from rocky shoreline (27%) sandy beach areas (42%) and areas of mixed shoreline (31%) (Bally et al. 1984). There are also a total of 250 functional estuaries along the coast of South Africa, the majority of which occur along the south (123) and east (117) coasts (Turpie et al. 2002). The South African coastline is divided into three major biogeographic regions including the subtropical region on the east coast, the warm temperate region on the south coast and the cool temperate region on the west coast (Potts et al. 2015). This variety in biogeography occurs as a result of the confluence of two major ocean currents, the warm Agulhas current on the east and the cool Benguela current on the west coast (Hutchings et al. 2002; Hutchings et al. 2009). The extent of biogeographical and species diversity of this coastline puts it at particular risk to environmental change.

Climate change is likely to affect the South African coastal and nearshore zones by changes in sea surface temperature, frequency of upwelling events, current strength, rainfall, pH and rising sea levels (Potts et al. 2015). Changes in the distribution and abundance of various biotic groups within South African waters have already been recorded, and these are primarily related to changes in temperature (James et al. 2013, Potts et al. 2015, Whitfield et al. 2016). Regional changes in seawater chemistry as a result of ocean acidification in South African coastal areas have not been quantified or assessed in much detail and information on regional acidification is

limited to the globally modelled scenarios (Figure 1.2). The limited data available for carbonate chemistry in South Africa suggest that inshore areas, particularly along the south of the west coast, are particularly vulnerable to ocean acidification (de Villiers and Tsanwani 2014).



**Figure 1.2**: Mean change in surface ocean pH (produced by a CMIP5 multi-model) for emission scenario RCP 8.5 from the period 1986 – 2005 to 2081 – 2200 (IPCC, 2013)

The effects of climate change and ocean acidification, in addition to harvesting and fishing pressure, may have detrimental effects on coastal marine resource populations. The impacts that these pose on marine resources is particularly relevant in a country like South Africa where many communities are still dependent on subsistence fishing and harvesting for their livelihoods. It has been recorded that 83% of the total catch in the South African recreational and commercial (seine and gillnet) fisheries are comprised of individuals of estuarine dependent species with these species representing 50% of all the species caught (Lamberth and Turpie 2009). This highlights the importance of prioritising research on estuarine dependent species, particularly those important in fisheries, to determine the impacts of climate change on vulnerable communities.

The response of fishes to climate change in South Africa has been found to vary depending on their life history and behaviour (Potts et al. 2015). One of the more complex life history styles is that of the estuarine dependent group. Estuarine dependent marine species are species with a marine origin that depend on estuarine areas as nursery habitats in specific stages of their life cycle in order to survive and complete their life cycle (Whitfield 1994). Estuarine environments provide benefits such as shelter, increased food availability, suitable physico-chemical conditions and reduced predation risk to these species (e.g. Able 1999; Whitfield 1999; Kandjou and

Kaiser 2014; Davidson et al. 2016). South African estuarine dependent marine species are generally important in coastal fisheries (Potts et al. 2015).

## Argyrosomus japonicus: a model species

*Argyrosomus japonicus* is a large sciaenid that occurs in nearshore coastal waters and estuaries of the Indian and eastern Pacific oceans (Griffiths 1996; Fitzgibbon et al. 2007). As adults, *Argyrosomus japonicus* can attain a large size of up to 1.8 m (75 kg) (Griffiths and Heemstra 1995) and are a popular species in commercial and recreational fisheries in South Africa and Australia (Griffiths 1996; Brouwer et al. 1997; Silberschneider and Gray 2008), as well as in the subsistence fishery in South Africa (Brouwer et al. 1997; Childs and Fennessy 2013).

*Argyrosomus japonicus* has a wide distribution along the South African coastline, occurring along the warm-temperate south and subtropical east coasts (Whitfield 1998). Adult *A. japonicus* spawn at sea, and the larvae (< 20 mm TL) occur in nearshore pelagic coastal regions and surf zones (Gray and McDonall 1993; Griffiths 1996; Silberschneider and Gray 2008). Upon reaching a size of approximately 20 mm TL (early juvenile) they begin to recruit into estuaries (Beckley 1990; Gray and McDonall 1993; Griffiths 1996; Whitfield 1998). The occurrence of *A. japonicus* in estuaries as juveniles (< 150 mm TL) is thought to be obligatory and these early juveniles are completely dependent on estuarine nurseries (Cowley et al. 2008). Early development and growth in estuaries is rapid, with juveniles attaining approximately 35 cm total length (TL) within their first year of life (Silberschneider and Gray, 2008).

*Argyrosomus japonicus* juveniles have been found to be more abundant in turbid estuaries with a high freshwater discharge (Marais 1988; Gray and McDonall 1993; Taylor et al. 2006). Griffiths (1996) suggested that turbid systems are the preferred nursery habitat for *Argyrosomus japonicus* as early juveniles are absent in non-turbid estuaries such as the Swartvlei and Knysna estuaries. A recent study investigating the role of turbidity in the recruitment of post-flexion *A. japonicus* found that post-flexion larvae are significantly attracted to turbid water, suggesting that they may follow turbidity plumes when recruiting into estuaries (Wilsnagh 2016). Many late juvenile and early adult *A. japonicus* (> 300 mm TL) continue to utilise estuarine areas, particularly the lower reaches before returning to sea as adults (Griffiths 1996; Cowley

et al. 2008). The occurrence of adults in estuaries has been linked more to the availability of prey (Griffiths 1997a). Early juvenile (< 50 mm TL) *A. japonicus* feed on mysids and copepods, after which the diet gradually shifts to teleost fishes around a size of ~ 100 mm TL (Griffiths 1997a). Adults in the marine environment feed on a number of species but teleost fish contribute the largest proportion to their diet (Griffiths 1997b).

Argyrosomus japonicus is a popular angling species in areas throughout its range of distribution (Lenanton and Potter 1987; Gray and McDonall 1993) and is one of the most frequently caught species in the recreational fishery in South Africa (Mann et al. 2002; Pradervand 2004). Due to its large size and late maturity, this species is particularly susceptible to the impacts of fishing (Ferguson et al. 2014). Argyrosomus japonicus is showing major stock declines in both Australia (Silberschneider et al. 2009) and South Africa (Mirimin et al. 2016). The South African population has been described as collapsed (Griffiths 1997c) and the abundance of remaining wild adult populations is alarmingly low (Mirimin et al. 2016). The decline has been attributed to recruitment overfishing as mainly immature juveniles (< 1 000 mm TL) are targeted (Pradervand 2004) when they aggregate in estuarine environments (Griffiths 1997c) and removed before they attain sexual maturity. Despite the alarming stock status of A. japonicus in South Africa, management regulations remain suboptimal. In addition, there is little enforcement and compliance success to the regulations that do exist (Mirimin et al. 2016). Due to its popularity as an angling species, Whitfield and Cowley (2010) suggest that this species should be considered a flagship species representing the health of South African estuaries.

Recently, aquaculture of Sciaenids has increased in popularity to provide food resources and to offset the demand on wild stocks imposed by fisheries (Silberschneider and Gray 2008). *Argyrosomus japonicus* was identified as a suitable candidate for aquaculture as it is fast growing and is in high demand as a valuable food fish in South Africa (Daniel 2004; Collett et al. 2008). There has been a recent effort to develop aquaculture protocols to successfully rear this species (Daniel 2004; Collett et al. 2008; Collett et al. 2011; Musson and Kaiser 2014) and a few aquaculture companies in South Africa have succeeded in efficient breeding and farming of this species.

The life history strategy of this species, combined with its recent successful rearing in aquaculture in South Africa, contributed to the selection of this species as a model for assessing the physiological impacts of ocean acidification on the marine larvae of estuarine dependent species. There is no information on the response of marine spawning, estuarine dependent fishes to the impacts of ocean acidification.

As juveniles, *A. japonicus* have been observed in large numbers in turbid, freshwater rich estuarine systems and in the upper reaches of marine dominated estuaries. Based on this occurence it is clear that they are tolerant of low levels of salinity (Ter Morshuizen et al. 1996; Cowley et al. 2008). As these freshwater dominated areas normally have low pH levels compared with the marine environment, it is likely that juveniles of this species will be tolerant to the impact of ocean acidification. However, the larvae of this species occur in nearshore coastal waters, which are subject to incremental acidification over time. Since these larvae are not likely to have developed sufficient acid-base regulation systems early on in development, these coastal-occurring life stages may be more vulnerable to the effects of acidification than the juveniles and adult stages. This could result in a bottleneck in development and survival to the juvenile and adult stages, eventually impacting *A. japonicus* populations in estuaries and surrounding coastal areas.

## Overall aims and objectives

The overarching aim of this study was to examine the impacts of ocean acidification on the metabolism of the early marine life stages of the estuarine dependent, *Argyrosomus japonicus*. Baseline metabolism data were collected for the early life stages of the species in order to describe the metabolism for the larval stages. This was followed by an experiment designed to compare the metabolic response of early life stages exposed to present and future predicted pH levels for 2050 and 2100.

## **Chapter Two**

## Baseline metabolic rates and 24 hour variation in oxygen consumption in the early development of Argyrosomus japonicus

## Introduction

Metabolism can be quantified by the energy consuming activities of an organism (Nelson 2016) and is used as an indication of how organisms partition energy resources to activities that allow them to survive, grow and reproduce (Post and Lee 1996). The metabolic profile, which is a composition of the various metabolic rates of a species, therefore gives an indication of the efficiency of energy intake, transformation and allocation (Fry 1971; Brown et al. 2004). McKenzie et al. (2016) suggested that an organism's physiology determines its ability to successfully survive under specific environmental conditions. As a result, physiological condition is a reflection of the performance and fitness of an organism (Pörtner 2010). When combined with information on changing environmental conditions, physiological information can provide insight into species and community level responses (Pörtner and Farrell 2008). These kinds of data have served numerous ecological applications including resource management, conservation (McKenzie et al. 2016) and climate change assessments (Portner and Farrell 2008). With the prediction of the impacts of climate change at the forefront of global research priorities, there has been a recent interest in eco-physiological studies that assess the metabolic response of species to increasingly sub-optimal environmental conditions (Clark et al. 2013).

In fishes, energy consuming activities include swimming, growth, reproduction and excretion, and large energy investments are made to accommodate these activities (Brown et al. 2004; Clark et al. 2013). Changes in physical ocean conditions are likely to affect these activities through metabolic pathways, which may compromise the fitness of individuals, populations and communities and may eventually lead to large scale changes in ecosystems (Pörtner and Farrell 2008). Understanding metabolic rates and metabolic profiles in marine organisms is therefore critical to assist with the prediction of their response to a rapidly changing climate.

There are four types of metabolic rates that can be determined using various respirometry methods. These include the standard metabolic rate (SMR), routine metabolic rate (RMR), active metabolic rate (AMR), and maximum metabolic rate (MMR) (Fry 1971). Each of these is related to the activity of the organism during oxygen consumption measurements. For the purposes of this study, these will be explained with reference to individual fish as described by Fry (1971). Standard metabolic rate refers to the metabolic rate of a post-absorptive, acclimated, undisturbed, resting individual during the period of their circadian rhythm when they show the lowest oxygen consumption rate. This measurement translates to the minimum amount of energy required for survival (Nelson and Chabot 2011) and includes energetic processes such as biosynthesis of macromolecules, ion transport across membranes (e.g. osmoregulation) and other internal, life sustaining processes, which are independent of growth, activity or reproduction (Nelson and Chabot 2011). Normal physiological functioning is impaired below this metabolic rate. The RMR is the mean metabolic rate of a fish in a resting state but exhibiting random swimming activity as would be common for a fish acting in a natural way. The AMR is the average metabolic rate of an active fish swimming at a sustained, constant speed. Finally, MMR is the maximum rate of metabolism of a fish that is exercised to exhaustion prior to measuring oxygen consumption. Metabolic scope is calculated as the difference between AMR and SMR (Fry 1971) and represents the amount of energy available to the individual for activities over and above the energy required to maintain survival processes. This energy is apportioned to activities such as growth, feeding, reproduction and behavioural activities (Priede, 1985) and ultimately determines the survival and competitive ability of organisms and their ability to respond to changes in their environment (Killen et al. 2007; Clark et al. 2013). It is important to understand the eco-physiology of an organism in order to link physiology with ecological processes (Killen et al. 2010; Clark et al. 2013) such as life history strategy, distribution, habitat use and behaviour.

The larval stages of fishes are usually subject to high mortality, which has been attributed to a narrow metabolic scope in the early stages of development (Killen et al. 2007). For example, a study on juvenile *Argyrosomus japonicus* showed a greater increase in oxygen consumption rate when small individuals were exposed to increased temperature than larger individuals (Pirozzi and Booth 2009). These

changes in physiology can ultimately affect the adult population through changes in recruitment success when conditions are not favourable. Metabolic scope is therefore a useful measure to identify potential survival bottlenecks during ontogenetic development, because the life stages with the lowest metabolic scope are likely to be more vulnerable to adverse conditions due to a reduced energetic capacity for acclimation (physiological or behavioural). Apart from improving our understanding of fundamental physiological principles and the potential impacts of a changing climate, information on larval fish physiology can be used to determine the mechanistic drivers of species, population and community level responses to the environmental and anthropogenic pressures (Burggren and Blank 2009; Horodysky et al. 2015). In the case of larvae, a physiological approach is specifically useful when determining constraints limiting recruitment into adult populations, particularly in environments that are predicted to change in the future (Killen et al. 2007). This is because metabolic scope may highlight energy bottlenecks during early development.

Fishes are known to show endogenous fluctuations in metabolic rate over the 24 hour photoperiodic cycle, and this generally reflects their diurnal or nocturnal activity patterns (Marais 1978; Du Preez et al. 1986; Deacon and Hecht 1996). Therefore, the oxygen consumption of an individual may vary in the 24 hour cycle, without any change in the external environment, and it is important to determine the optimal time for measuring the baseline metabolic rates of SMR and AMR. This will also ensure a standardised measure of oxygen consumption and provide reference levels of metabolism before treatment conditions are assessed.

Detailed metabolic information on *A. japonicus*, particularly on the early life stages, remains limited (Fitzgibbon et al. 2007; Pirozzi and Booth 2009). There has been no previous assessment of metabolic rates in the larval stages or the fluctuations in metabolic rate during the photoperiodic cycle for this species. Such metabolic information will be useful for future studies as it will provide a reference to which time of day metabolic measurements should be taken (Kandjou and Kaiser 2014). Furthermore, there is a paucity of research that addresses the physiology of any species throughout ontogenetic development (Post and Lee 1996; Killen et al. 2007). The aims of this chapter were to 1) determine the baseline metabolic rates throughout the early development of *A. japonicus* in order to determine the reference metabolic

rates and metabolic scope for this species and 2) determine the 24 hour fluctuations in oxygen consumption of this species. It was hypothesised that there will be an increase in metabolic rates (RMR, SMR, AMR, metabolic scope) with development in the early stages. It is proposed that this increase will be gradual during the pre-flexion stages due to lack of swimming ability and will then increase faster in the post-flexion stages when the individuals become more mobile. Due to the life history strategy of this species, it is also expected that metabolic rate will be higher in the day for the early stages due to their reliance on vision for feeding and estuarine recruitment.

#### Materials and methods

#### 1. Experimental animals

Experimental fish were obtained from a single, induced spawning event from a wild broodstock (F1 generation) at the PureOcean aquaculture facility in East London, South Africa. The larvae were first hatched in darkness in three hatching cones after which the hatched larvae were moved to the 8 000 L cylindrical grow-out tanks with a stocking density of 30 larvae per litre. All experimental individuals were reared using standard aquaculture protocols (Table 2.1) in a single 8 000 L tank. The light cycle was kept at 16 L: 8 D in order to replicate optimal summer conditions in temperate South Africa, where these summer spawning species are regularly found in high abundance. Larvae were fed with rotifers Brachionus plicatilis enriched with Tetraselmis spp. and de-capsulated Artemia franciscana in the early stages and later weaned onto a pelleted diet (Skretting Gemma Wean 200-1 000 µm) at 18 DAH (days after hatch) as per aquaculture protocol to ensure optimal survival and growth. Rotifers and artemia were provided in excess and maintained at an estimated concentration of two individuals per ml, which was checked regularly throughout the day to ensure consistent availability of food throughout the entire photoperiodic cycle. Rotifer feeding was terminated at 13 DAH and Artemia franciscana at 24 DAH. Water clarity was maintained at just below 1 m Secchi disk reading with green algae (*Tetraselmis* spp.) to ensure optimum feeding conditions for the larvae until 24 DAH. Once weaned onto the pelleted diet, the larvae were fed hourly throughout the photoperiod using a belt feeder. Pellet size was increased according to growth of larvae as per standard feeding protocols of A. japonicus aquaculture.

Parameter	Value	Units
Temperature	24 ± 1.0	°C
Salinity	35	PSU
рН	8.15 ± 0.5	-
Dissolved oxygen	8.3 ± 1.0	mg.l <sup>-1</sup>

**Table 2.1**: Water quality parameters maintained during the study period based on standard aquaculture protocol for early stage *Argyrosomus japonicus* 

#### 2. Oxygen consumption measurements

Static respirometry was used to undertake 24 hour oxygen consumption measurements throughout development to include each life-stage of Argyrosomus japonicus, from hatching through to the settlement stage (0–27 DAH) (Table 2.2). Care was taken to include developmental milestones such as hatching, loss of the yolk sac, gas bladder formation, notochord flexion, first feeding and settlement (Table 2.2). Respirometry protocol was carefully designed according to recommendations made by Clark et al. (2013), Chabot et al. (2016) and Peck and Moyano (2016). Respirometry equipment was validated by assessing suitable respirometer volumes, oxygen ingress and drift associated with bacterial respiration prior to experimentation. Small volume static respirometry chambers (24 chamber microplates, Loligo systems), with volumes ranging from 200 µl, 750 µl and 4 ml, were used to assess oxygen consumption rates in pre-flexion larvae using a 24 channel microplate reader (SDR 436, PreSense) housed in a water bath that maintained temperature at 25 ± 0.05 °C. One individual larva was placed in each chamber and 20 larvae were measured for oxygen consumption per trial. For each trial, four blank seawater chambers were included to account for bacterial respiration.

For post-flexion larvae, larger respirometers with volumes of 5 ml and 15 ml were constructed from glass and stainless steel tubing and were placed in a dark-sided water bath that maintained water temperature at  $25 \pm 0.05$ °C under conditions that minimised disturbance. The larger volume static respirometers were used to reduce stress as the post-flexion larvae were more mobile. For oxygen measurement in the larger respirometers, water was circulated from the chambers through flow-through cells using a peristaltic pump; the oxygen concentration (mg.l<sup>-1</sup>) was recorded using red flash dye technology and readings were transmitted via a fiber-optic cable

Chapter Two

connected to a Firesting oxygen reader (Pyroscience e.K., Aachen, Germany). The flow of water re-circulating in a loop through the flow-through cells ensured adequate mixing of water in the chambers and maintained uniform oxygen distribution within the chambers. The large volume respirometry system consisted of four chambers per trial, of which three of the chambers contained individual fish and one blank chamber was included per respirometry trial. The seawater used in the respirometry trials was treated with 12.5% sodium hypochlorite (neutralised with thiosulfate) and ultraviolet light sterilisation to minimise the background respiration rates. The use of sodium hypochlorite is common practice in aquaculture and is used to reduce bacterial growth in seawater systems.

Nine randomly selected individuals were used to assess oxygen consumption per life stage (Table 2.2). Selected individuals were fasted for approximately 6 hours prior to each measurement by placing them in beakers filled with clean seawater. These purging/ acclimation chambers were housed in the water bath used for respirometry for approximately one to four hours to ensure the individuals used for respirometry were in a resting, post-absorptive state and acclimated to the measurement temperature to ensure the accurate determination of SMR (fasting, respirometer size and acclimation time depended on the size and activity of the individuals). Individuals were then placed in the respirometry chambers and oxygen consumption was measured for approximately one hour (depending on individual consumption rate) three times a day, at 08h00; 15h00 and 22h00 over a total period of 15 hours. This resulted in one measurement period for the morning, afternoon and night for each cycle.

Measurement time and chamber volume were adjusted to avoid a reduction in the oxygen concentration below 80% saturation. This was done to ensure that hypoxia induced stress and oxygen ingress were avoided. Oxygen concentration was measured in the chambers every 60 seconds during each one hour measurement period. After all measurements were completed, fish were removed from the chamber, placed on filter paper (membrane filter, 0.2µm) and excess water was removed using suction from a vacuum pump. Fish were then weighed to the nearest 0.0001 mg. Due to their small size, it was not possible to weigh pre-flexion larvae and individual weights could only be determined from 13 DAH. For smaller individuals, a sample of 3–5 larvae

were weighed at a time and an average weight was calculated. Due to the inaccuracy of weighing smaller larvae, oxygen consumption was expressed as  $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup> and mass specific oxygen consumption (mgO<sub>2</sub>.g<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) was only calculated for larger individuals (13 DAH onwards) and therefore analysed separately. These measurement protocols were repeated over three consecutive days per life stage to avoid the influence of development on metabolic rate as development in *A. japonicus* occurs rapidly in the early stages.

DAH	Life-stage	Description				
0 – 3	Hatchling	From hatching to complete absorption of yolk sac $\pm$ 1.3 mm TL				
3 – 6	Early pre-flexion	From yolk sac absorption to the start of notochord flexion. Gas bladder forms during this stage and larvae begin active feeding on rotifers				
10 – 12	Late pre-flexion	Begin feeding on Artemia franciscana				
14 – 16	Flexion	Completion of notochord development and development of fin elements				
20 – 22	Post-flexion	Increased swimming activity and feeding on pelleted diet				
26 – 27	Settlement	Completion of metamorphosis; appear and behave like fully fledged young fish				

**Table 2.2**: Developmental stages of *Argyrosomus japonicus* larvae from 0–27 DAH throughout the study period

#### 2.1 Calculations of baseline metabolic rates

The first five to ten minutes of the recorded measurements were excluded from the calculations to account for larval acclimation to the chambers. Any oxygen concentration readings that were below 80% saturation of normal seawater (5.3 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) were also excluded from the calculations. A least squares linear regression of oxygen concentration over time was performed on the oxygen consumption data. Residual analysis was first applied to determine whether the data were suitable for use in a linear regression model. The regression model was used to calculate  $\Delta O_2$  and the following equation was used to calculate  $MO_2$  (oxygen consumption in mgO<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>. h<sup>-1</sup>) independent of mass for each life stage:  $MO_2 = \frac{[\Delta O_2] \times vol}{t}$  where,  $\Delta[O_2]$  is the decrease of oxygen concentration in the water( $\Delta \operatorname{mg} O_2$ ), *t* is the total recording time (h), *vol* is the volume of the respirometer (I). The average oxygen consumption values for the blank chambers were then subtracted from the final calculated oxygen

consumption values for each individual to account for background respiration in the seawater.

For flexion, post-flexion and settlement larvae (13 DAH and older), mass specific oxygen consumption (mgO<sub>2</sub>.g<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) was calculated using:  $MO_2 = \frac{[\Delta O_2] \times vol/M}{t}$  where *M* is the wet mass of an individual larva weighed to the nearest 0.0001 g. Mass-independent and mass-dependent oxygen consumption rates were analysed separately.

Standard (SMR) and active (AMR) metabolic rate were determined from the oxygen consumption rate by using the 5% and 95% percentile of all data obtained during the 15 hour measurement period (Reid et al. 2012; Kandjou and Kaiser 2014) for each life stage separately. The RMR was calculated by averaging all remaining metabolic rates obtained in the 18 hour measurement period (Kandjou and Kaiser, 2014). Metabolic scope was then calculated using the following equation:

 $Metabolic \ scope \ (MS) = AMR - SMR.$ 

All oxygen consumption data were analysed descriptively without the inclusion of statistical testing due to the constraint of all larvae being contained in a single tank during the rearing process and therefore not allowing for sufficient replication. Data were assessed for normality using visual distribution fitting and a Kolmogorov–Smirnov test at a significance level of P = 0.05. According to these tests, oxygen consumption data for each life stage were normally distributed (P > 0.05).

## Results

#### 1. Baseline metabolic rates

The RMR increased consistently throughout development barring a stable period during the pre-flexion stages (3–6 DAH) and a slight reduction during flexion (12–15 DAH) (Figure 2.1). RMR increased more rapidly from flexion during the later life stages (20–27 DAH). There appeared to be more individual variation in the early stages (hatchling, early pre-flexion and flexion) evidenced by coefficient of variation (CV) values being around 80% (Table 2.3). CV values decreased in the post-flexion stages (< 60%) and both SD and SE peaking during the settlement phase (Table 2.3).



**Figure 2.1**: Routine metabolic rate (RMR) on a logarithmic scale throughout the early development of *Argyrosomus japonicus* (hatching to settlement stage). RMR is the mean metabolic rate ( $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup> ± SD)

Both SMR and AMR remained relatively stable in early development. However, there was a dramatic increase in AMR during the settlement stage (22 DAH) when compared with the SMR (Figure 2.2). While the SMR increased gradually during the earlier life stages (0–22 DAH), the AMR peaked during the late pre-flexion stage (6–11 DAH), declined during the flexion stage (12–5 DAH) and increased rapidly after flexion (20–27 DAH, Figure 2.2).



**Figure 2.2**: Standard and active metabolic rate throughout the development of *Argyrosomus japonicus* (hatching to settlement stage) as determined by the 5 and 95 percentiles of metabolic rates ( $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>)

Metabolic scope was low during the early stages (0–6 DAH) and increased between 6 and 12 DAH. There was a distinct reduction in metabolic scope (~ 0.30  $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) on day 14, which coincided with the beginning of flexion (Figure 2.3). This was attributed to a rapid decline in the AMR and a simultaneous increase in the SMR (Figure 2.3). The metabolic scope was highest following flexion (Figure 2.3).

The mean mass of larvae increased by 0.012 g from flexion to post-flexion and more rapidly by 0.088 g from post-flexion to settlement (Table 2.4). The mean mass specific metabolic rate declined slightly from the flexion to post flexion phase. However, it increased by more than five times by the settlement phase (Table 2.4). There was a significant, positive linear relationship (y = 0.3227x + 0.0011) between mass corrected standard metabolic rate and body mass ( $r^2 = 0.955$ ; P = 0.00014) (Figure 2.4).



**Figure 2.3**: Standard metabolic rate, active metabolic rate and metabolic scope throughout the development of *Argyrosomus japonicus* (hatching to post-flexion stage) as determined by the 5 and 95 percentile of metabolic rate (µmol O<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) including details on the time of introduction of different feed types

рлн												
DAII	n	Mean	Median	Min	Мах	SD	SE	CV				
								(%)				
0 – 2	98	0.022	0.018	0.00003	0.066	0.019	0.002	87.19				
3 – 6	105	0.049	0.041	0.00061	0.203	0.041	0.004	83.30				
0 - 12	99	0.139	0.121	0.00035	0.409	0.088	0.010	63.46				
4 - 16	13	0.132	0.127	0.00716	0.383	0.108	0.023	82.00				
20 - 22	21	0.590	0.647	0.15980	0.873	0.241	0.053	40.82				
26 - 27	13	10.471	8.338	2.00659	21.463	6.470	1.795	61.78				
	) – 2 3 – 6 0 - 12 4 - 16 0 - 22 6 - 27	$\begin{array}{c cccc}  \hline D - 2 & 98 \\ \hline 3 - 6 & 105 \\ \hline 0 - 12 & 99 \\ \hline 4 - 16 & 13 \\ \hline 0 - 22 & 21 \\ \hline 6 - 27 & 13 \\ \end{array}$	DAH     n     Mean       0 - 2     98     0.022       3 - 6     105     0.049       0 - 12     99     0.139       4 - 16     13     0.132       0 - 22     21     0.590       6 - 27     13     10.471	DAH         n         Mean         Median           0 - 2         98         0.022         0.018           3 - 6         105         0.049         0.041           0 - 12         99         0.139         0.121           4 - 16         13         0.132         0.127           0 - 22         21         0.590         0.647           6 - 27         13         10.471         8.338	DAH         n         Mean         Median         Min           0 - 2         98         0.022         0.018         0.00003           3 - 6         105         0.049         0.041         0.00061           0 - 12         99         0.139         0.121         0.00035           4 - 16         13         0.132         0.127         0.00716           0 - 22         21         0.590         0.647         0.15980           6 - 27         13         10.471         8.338         2.00659	DAH         n         Mean         Median         Min         Max           0 - 2         98         0.022         0.018         0.00003         0.066           3 - 6         105         0.049         0.041         0.00061         0.203           0 - 12         99         0.139         0.121         0.00035         0.409           4 - 16         13         0.132         0.127         0.00716         0.383           0 - 22         21         0.590         0.647         0.15980         0.873           6 - 27         13         10.471         8.338         2.00659         21.463	DAH         n         Mean         Median         Min         Max         SD           0 - 2         98         0.022         0.018         0.00003         0.066         0.019           3 - 6         105         0.049         0.041         0.00061         0.203         0.041           0 - 12         99         0.139         0.121         0.00035         0.409         0.088           4 - 16         13         0.132         0.127         0.00716         0.383         0.108           0 - 22         21         0.590         0.647         0.15980         0.873         0.241           6 - 27         13         10.471         8.338         2.00659         21.463         6.470	DAH         n         Mean         Median         Min         Max         SD         SE           0 - 2         98         0.022         0.018         0.00003         0.066         0.019         0.002           3 - 6         105         0.049         0.041         0.00061         0.203         0.041         0.004           0 - 12         99         0.139         0.121         0.00035         0.409         0.088         0.010           4 - 16         13         0.132         0.127         0.00716         0.383         0.108         0.023           0 - 22         21         0.590         0.647         0.15980         0.873         0.241         0.053           6 - 27         13         10.471         8.338         2.00659         21.463         6.470         1.795				

**Table 2.3:** Descriptive statistics for metabolic rates for each life stage in early stage *Argyrosomus japonicus* (µmol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>)

**Table 2.4:** Mass specific (wet weight) baseline metabolic rates for flexion, post-flexionand settlement stage Argyrosomus japonicus (mg O2.g<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>)

Life stage	DAH	n	Mass	Mean	Median	Min	Мах	SD	SE
			(g)						
Flexion	14 - 16	12	0.0026	1.446	1.398	1.1106	2.0381	0.293	0.084
Post-flexion	20 - 22	21	0.0149	1.390	1.060	0.3902	6.6537	1.295	0.282
Settlement	26 - 27	13	0.1031	5.516	4.813	2.6707	11.673	2.610	0.724



**Figure 2.4**: Mass corrected standard metabolic rate (mg  $O_{2}.g^{-1}.h^{-1}$ ) of flexion, postflexion and settlement stage *Argyrosomus japonicus* in relation to body mass (as g wet weight)

## 2. Diurnal metabolic rates

Average oxygen consumption was similar in the morning, afternoon and night for fish in the early life stages (from hatching to post flexion) (Figure 2.5). However, average oxygen consumption during the settlement stage was highest in the morning (12.78  $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>), followed by the afternoon (10.08  $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) and night (5.87  $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) (Figure 2.5). This resulted in a significant increase in the SMR during the daytime measurements in settlement stage *A. japonicus*.



**Figure 2.5**: Average oxygen consumption rate of *Argyrosomus japonicus* larvae at different life stages during different times of the 24 hour photoperiod (µmol O<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>)

## Discussion

Existing research on the metabolism of *Argyrosomus japonicus* is limited to the larger juvenile stages (60–1 000 g) of Australian populations (Fitzgibbon et al. 2007; Pirozzi and Booth 2009) in order to determine the energetic requirements of juveniles for aquaculture. There have been no assessments of the changes in metabolic rates with ontogenetic development, or diurnal fluctuations in metabolism for this species.

Results from this study showed that there is distinct metabolic structuring during the early life stages of *A. japonicus* development, with the flexion (15 DAH) stage showing a significantly reduced metabolic scope. There was no variation in metabolic rates with photoperiod in the early life stages; however, metabolic rate was highest during daylight hours in settlement stage larvae.

The RMR (which is the average metabolic rate incorporating both AMR and SMR) increased with age and this is likely a result of the increased activity (represented by AMR) and energetic demands (represented by SMR) associated with rapid development in the early stages (Peck and Moyano 2016). A similar pattern was observed in the RMR of larval striped mullet (*Mugil cephalus*) during early development (Walsh et al. 1989). In *A. japonicus*, the initial increase in RMR appears to be most rapid after hatching, after which it increases at a more gradual rate in the later stages (early pre-flexion to flexion). In the early stages of development (prior to flexion), changes in metabolism were the least pronounced.

Interestingly, there appeared to be a slight decline in RMR during flexion, corresponding with a large decline in the active metabolic rate (AMR). Because AMR decreases rapidly during the flexion stage and SMR continues to increase there is a reduced metabolic scope during this stage. This is similar to the findings for gilthead (Parra Yúfera 2001), seabream (Sparus aurata) and winter flounder (Pseudopleuronectes americanus) (Laurence 1975) and olive flounder (Paralichthys olivaceus) (Kurokura et al. 1995), which showed reduced metabolic rate during metamorphosis. Similarly, Killen et al. (2007) found that shorthorn sculpin (Myoxocephalus scorpius) had the lowest metabolic scope just after metamorphosis. It has been suggested that there is an increase in energetic demand during periods of rapid morphological development (von Herbing and Boutilier 1996; Killen et al. 2007) and that larval fish potentially manage this demand by reducing activity during this time (Parra and Yúfera 2001).

The reduced metabolic scope observed during flexion suggests that energy bottlenecks (depressions in metabolic scope) occur during periods when energy is being allocated, specifically to development, thereby limiting the energy available for other energetically costly activities. Such activities could include the maintenance of homeostasis in changing environmental conditions (Killen et al. 2007). The flexion stage is frequently reported as the period of highest mortality in aquaculture of *A. japonicus* (Grant L., *pers. comm.*, April 2016), which most likely occurs as a result of these bottlenecks. The recognition of energy bottlenecks is necessary as it allows for the successful identification of key life stages that should be considered when assessing vulnerability to changes in environmental conditions. This response may be species specific. For example, the highest metabolic rate for the larvae of red sea bream (*Pagrus major*) was observed during metamorphosis, suggesting that they have high energy availability during flexion (Ishibashi et al. 2005). This suggests that species-specific information is required to determine the timing of energy bottlenecks during metabolic scope often exhibit high mortality rates (Bailey and Houde 1989) and recruitment bottlenecks during unfavourable environmental conditions (Killen et al. 2007).

The metabolic scope of *A. japonicus* increased after flexion, with the highest values observed at settlement. Killen et al. (2007) found that juveniles of three marine species (ocean pout, *Macrozoarces americanus*; lumpfish, *Cyclopterus lumpus*; and shorthorn sculpin, *Myoxocephalus scorpius*) had a considerably higher metabolic scope than the larval stages. They attributed this to a rapid increase in AMR during the early juvenile phase when individuals begin swimming actively. In the case of many estuarine dependent marine species, this also coincides with the time that individuals begin recruiting into estuaries (e.g. Griffiths 1996; Cowley et al. 2008). The elevated metabolic scope associated with this developmental stage in *A. japonicus* could facilitate the physical demands required to navigate to estuaries and the tolerance that is required to withstand the highly fluctuating estuarine environments.

It is possible that changes in metabolic rate in early-stage *A. japonicus* reflect changes in activity of fish during early development (von Herbing and Boutilier 1996). Although this study did not specifically measure activity of the individual due to difficulty of observing the small larvae in the respirometry chambers, the link between metabolic rate and swimming has been made in a study by von Herbing and Boutilier (1996) on larger Atlantic cod larvae. They found a positive relationship between metabolic rate and swimming activity, although this was only observed in the life stages following flexion (von Herbing and Boutilier 1996). This relationship was attributed to feeding activity and the onset of morphological development during flexion (von Herbing and Boutilier 1996).

In this study, the AMR seemed to respond to the addition of different food types. It is possible that this could be attributed to the different activity patterns required to capture different prey types. This is further supported by the views of Burggren and Blank (2009) who found that the onset of feeding increased both metabolic rate and swimming activity in larvae. It is likely that the larvae are able to consume and capture different prey items during development due to their increased metabolic capacity in conjunction with better developed swimming apparatus.

In addition to determining the reference metabolic levels of early stage A. japonicus, the relationship between metabolic rate and mass was also explored. The dependence of metabolic rate on organism mass is fairly well understood and the scaling of metabolic rate with mass seems to be relatively universal among all animal species and this phenomenon is termed "allometric law" (Giguere et al. 1988). However, the scaling of metabolic rates with body mass in fish is poorly understood (Killen et al. 2007). Studies that have attempted to assess the mass specific metabolism in larval fishes have reported vast differences in mass dependence (Post and Lee 1996), and it has been suggested that the relationship between body mass and metabolic rate in fish larvae may vary among species (Burggren and Blank 2009). In this study, there was a positive linear relationship between SMR and body mass. Similar results have been described in the early stages of other marine fish species such as the short spined sea scorpion, Myoxocephalus scorpius, lumpfish Cyclopterus lumpus and eelpout, Macrozoarces americanus in a metabolic study by Killen et al. (2007) and also in the eggs and larvae of bay anchovy, Anchoa mitchilli, sea bream, Archosargus rhomboidalis and lined sole, Achiris lineatus (Houde and Schekter 1983). However, Killen et al (2007) stressed that the lack of standardised methods limits our current understanding of mass-dependent metabolic rates in larval fish.

This study also assessed the variation in metabolic rate within the 24 hour photoperiod and provided the first comprehensive assessment of the diurnal rhythmic changes in metabolic rate throughout the early development of *Argyrosomus japonicus*. There were no clear changes in metabolic rate during the morning, afternoon and night in the early stages (hatching to post-flexion). This suggests that no cyclical changes in activity occur in response to day/night rhythms. This result is contradictory to the findings suggested for numerous adult marine fish species. Black sea mullet (*Liza saliens*) (Shekk 1986), flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) (Liu et al. 1997), Mediterranean yellowtail (*Seriola dumerili*) (De la Gándara et al. 2002), white steenbras (*Lithognathus lithognathus*) (Kandjou and Kaiser 2014) and the estuarine dependent spotted grunter (*Pomadasys commersonnii*) (Radull et al. 2002) have all shown diurnal changes in metabolic rate. However, it is important to consider that all these studies have only been conducted on the adult stages of fish and no study has previously identified diurnal rhythms in metabolism in the larval stages.

Metabolic rate was highest during daylight hours in settlement stage larvae. Because measurements of metabolic rates reflect activity, this finding suggests that settlement stage A. japonicus are more active during daylight than at night. The variation in metabolic rate in settlement stage A. japonicus among time of day is potentially explained by the findings in a study by Ballagh (2011) which suggests that optimal feeding of early juvenile (10–50 mm TL) A. japonicus (fed on a pelleted diet) occurred when all sensory functions were available in daylight conditions in A. japonicus. It is also thought that settlement stage larvae may be attracted to a turbidity plume, which is likely identified using vision, when recruiting into estuaries (Wilsnaugh 2016). The measurement of diurnal variation in metabolism in this study was done with the intention to determine at which time of day metabolic measurements should be taken. The results imply that, because activity does not change over the 24 hour photoperiod in the early stages of A. japonicus raised in a controlled laboratory environment, metabolic measurements are not restricted to any specific time of day, barring in the settlement stage when readings should be taken at night in order to avoid the overestimation of SMR.

#### Conclusion

The results from this study provide a detailed description of the metabolic structure of *Argyrosomus japonicus* throughout early ontogenetic development. This contributes to our limited understanding of metabolism in fish larvae and provides insight into the

physiological bottlenecks in development that may render the species vulnerable to environmental change. The study also provided the first insight into the diurnal metabolic fluctuations for the early life stages of the species, which is required to optimise studies examining the metabolic structure of the species. Future research should aim to examine the metabolic structure through the life stages of the species. This baseline data are essential if further population level questions are to be understood.

.
# **Chapter Three**

# The effects of CO<sub>2</sub> induced seawater acidification on metabolism in early stage Argyrosomus japonicus

### Introduction

Ocean acidification occurs as a result of increasing atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>, which results in a direct increase in dissolved CO<sub>2</sub> in seawater as the ocean absorbs this gas to remain at equilibrium with the atmosphere (Henry's Law) (Pörtner et al. 2004). Recent research suggests that some fish species are able to compensate for oxygen demands by managing acid-base regulation (Michaelidis et al. 2007; Munday et al. 2009a). However, this compensation may come at an energetic cost, affecting physiological functions such as metabolic rates (Michaelidis et al. 2007; Melzner et al. 2009b). Increases in the metabolic rate of fishes exposed to acidification have been attributed to an increase in energetic requirements to maintain internal acid-base balance as blood pH declines. A decline in internal pH and increase in CO<sub>2</sub> reduces the ability of blood to retain O<sub>2</sub> and is defined as the Bohr effect (Crocker and Cech Jr 1997; Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Michaelidis et al. 2007). This results in increased oxygen demands to which organisms have to respond physiologically in order to maintain functionality. As a result, many organisms attempt to regulate internal pH in order to avoid physiological stress. Acid-base regulation, however, is limited by energy availability, a concept similar to the oxygen and capacity limited thermal tolerance model (OCLTT) as described by Pörtner H-O (2010). As a result, shifts in metabolic energy allocation occur in order to maintain internal acid-base balance. The reallocation of energy from various physiological sources differentially affects the energy available for survival, growth and additional activities (Michaelidis et al. 2007).

Several studies have found that increased concentrations of  $CO_2$  in seawater directly affect the physiology and metabolism of fish species; however, tolerance to high  $pCO_2$  appears to be species specific, with species showing either an increase or decrease in metabolic scope in response to acidification (e.g. Munday et al. 2009a, Michaelidis et al. 2007, Gräns et al. 2014). Due to the contrasting responses to changing pH, species specific research on the physiological response to changes in environmental

conditions as a result of climate change is necessary (Rijnsdorp et al. 2009; Ern and Esbaugh 2016).

The early developmental life stages of fish have been identified as the most vulnerable to ocean acidification (Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Munday et al. 2009a; Rijnsdorp et al. 2009; Pörtner and Peck 2010; Ern and Esbaugh 2016), with adult and juvenile fish showing higher tolerance to high treatments of  $pCO_2$  than larvae (Stiasny et al. 2016). The tolerance of the adult and juvenile fish to ocean acidification has been attributed, in part, to their relatively high metabolic tolerance to increased CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations in seawater (Kikkawa et al. 2003; Cattano et al. 2016; Murray et al. 2016) when compared to the egg, larval and juvenile stages (Ishimatsu et al. 2005; Killen et al. 2007; Guinotte and Fabry 2008; Murray et al. 2016). Based on this, several authors have concluded that the vulnerability of the early life stages can be attributed to a less developed acid-base regulation system (Melzner et al. 2009b; Frommel et al. 2013; Murray et al. 2016; Stiasny et al. 2016). Larval sensitivity to ocean acidification is also common in many invertebrate species which, more often than not, show negative responses in growth and survival in the larval stages (Kroeker et al. 2010).

It is thought that estuarine-associated species may be physiologically tolerant to pH fluctuations due to the variable pH conditions in estuarine environments (Ringwood and Keppler 2002). Indeed, Lonthair et al. (2017) found that red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*), which has an egg and larval estuarine phase, were tolerant of ocean acidification. No studies have been conducted on the early life stages of estuarine dependent species, and this presents a major gap in our understanding as the early life stages occupy the marine environment.

The aim of this study was to compare the metabolic response of early life stages of the estuarine dependent *Argyrosomus japonicus* exposed to ambient levels of pH and those predicted for 2050 and 2100. This type of research has never been undertaken in South Africa and will provide the first indication of how a popular fishery resource will be affected by ocean acidification. It was hypothesised that:

 Increased pCO<sub>2</sub> in seawater, and the resultant decline in pH, would alter the metabolic structure of larval and early juvenile *A. japonicus* through a reduction in metabolic scope.

- 2) This reduction in metabolic scope would be caused by an elevation in standard metabolic rate.
- 3) These differences would be significant in the flexion life stage, which was shown to have the lowest metabolic scope (Chapter 2).

#### Materials and methods

1. Experimental animals

Fertilised *Argyrosomus japonicus* eggs from a first generation, wild, spawning broodstock were obtained from the PureOcean aquaculture facility in East London (Eastern Cape, South Africa). The fertilized eggs were stocked directly into nine 800 L static systems at a stocking density of 15 larvae per litre. To do this, fertilized eggs were mixed to ensure a uniform distribution in a five litre bucket and the density (by volume) was estimated from 20 replicate 2 ml samples. The seawater in each tank was treated with 12.5% Sodium Hypochlorite neutralized with 3.6 g Thiosulfate as well as activated carbon to prevent bacterial and algal fouling and to remove any toxic contamination before the initiation of the experiment. This practice is standard for *Argyrosomus japonicus* aquaculture in South Africa. Ammonia and nitrite levels were measured daily using a Palintest Photometer (Benchtop Kit 7100) and relevant tablet reagents. Water quality was maintained at desired levels (ammonia and nitrite < 1 mg.l<sup>-1</sup> NH<sub>4</sub> and NO<sub>2</sub>) by siphoning out debris from the bottom of the tanks and replacing 10–20% of the seawater every two days or when necessary.

Larvae were fed according to feeding protocols that have been developed for the optimal growth of *Argyrosomus japonicus* larvae in aquaculture. Larvae were fed with rotifers *Brachionus plicatilis* enriched with dead algal paste consisting of the species *Nanno chloropsis* (Nanno 3600, Reed Mariculture inc.). Dead algal cells were used to avoid pH fluctuations related to respiration that would be unrelated to the treatment of CO<sub>2</sub>. Extra *Nanno chloropsis* (± 1 ml/ day to achieve an estimated concentration of 1 ml per million rotifers) was also added to maintain desired turbidity in the tanks to ensure a dark background, which ensures optimum feeding conditions for the larvae (Chesney 2005; Shields and Lupatsch 2012). The larvae were weaned onto a diet of capsulated *Artemia franciscana* at 6 DAH (days after hatch) and then onto a pelleted diet (Skretting GEMMA Micro, 1 mm) at 18 DAH. *Brachionus plicatilis* and hatched

*Artemia franciscana* were provided in excess and maintained at an estimated concentration of 2–5 individuals per ml, which was checked at regular intervals throughout the day to ensure consistent availability of food. Rotifer feeding was terminated at 13 DAH and *Artemia* spp. at 24 DAH. Once weaned onto the pelleted diet, the larvae were fed regularly throughout the day (every two hours).

#### 2. Experimental treatments

The nine rearing tanks were allocated one of three different pH treatments, with three replicate tanks per treatment in a randomised block design (Figure 3.1). The three  $CO_2$ treatments were based on the IPCC business as usual emission scenario RCP 8.5 (Riahi et al. 2011) and included a low (pH 8.15, untreated seawater), moderate  $CO_2$ treatment level, predicted for the year 2050 (pH 8.03) and a high CO<sub>2</sub> treatment level, predicted for the year 2100 (pH 7.78) (Table 3.1). The pH treatments in each tank were maintained by trickling regulated amounts of CO<sub>2</sub> from a single CO<sub>2</sub> cylinder. The inflow of CO<sub>2</sub> was controlled using pH regulators, which measured pH in each tank with a regularly calibrated glass pH electrode (TUNZE) and regulated the inflow of CO<sub>2</sub> through a solenoid valve (TUNZE 7070/2, Germany). Temperature and pH (total scale) were measured three times daily (Aqualytic AL15 multi-parameter meter) and total alkalinity was measured every three days using an automated titration system (Hannah instruments HI84531 mini-titrator) using an endpoint titration method to pH 8.30 (phenolphthalein) and 4.5 (bromcresol green-methyl red). Seawater pCO<sub>2</sub> concentration and associated saturation states of  $\Omega$  Ca and  $\Omega$  Ar were determined using the program CO<sub>2</sub>SYS (Lewis and Wallace 1998) on the basis of measured input parameters, pH and total alkalinity (set of constants of Merbach et al. 1973, refitted by Dickson and Millero 1987); KHSO<sub>4</sub> by Dickson; Total pH scale (mol.kg<sup>-1</sup>-H<sub>2</sub>O).

Salinity was maintained at 35 (seawater) and temperature at ~23.50  $\pm$  0.50 °C (mean  $\pm$  SD), which are the optimal rearing conditions for *A. japonicus*. Dissolved oxygen was maintained at 6.6 mg.l<sup>-1</sup> to ensure 100% saturation in the seawater. Turbidity was maintained at just under 1 m Secchi disk reading to optimise the feeding of the larvae. Photoperiod was maintained at 16 L: 8D using an automatic timer in order to replicate the photoperiod experienced by the larvae at the time of spawning in their natural environment.



**Figure 3.1.** Schematic diagram of randomised block experimental design indicating the  $pCO_2$  treatments in each tank. T1 = low at 8.15 pH; T2 = moderate at 8.03 pH; T3 = high at 7.78 pH.

#### 3. Metabolic measurements

Static respirometry was used to determine the oxygen consumption rate in the *A. japonicus* larvae throughout early development. One individual larva was placed in each respirometry chamber and oxygen uptake was measured. Small volume respirometry trials measured six larvae from each treatment per trial and included measurements of six blank chambers to account for drift (24 chambers per trial). These chambers were used from hatching until the flexion stage. In the larger volume respirometers one larva per treatment and one blank chamber were measured (four respirometry chambers per trial). Volume of the respirometry chambers and duration of the trials were adjusted based on the rate of oxygen uptake.

Seawater used for respirometry trials was sterilised using sodium hypochlorite (neutralised with thiosulfate) and UV sterilisation prior to each trial. Larvae were allowed to acclimate to the seawater and measurement temperatures for 2–6 hours (depending on size), also allowing for complete gut evacuation. Two to three trials were conducted per day over three consecutive days per life stage. Most trials lasted between 40 and 60 minutes, and oxygen concentration readings were taken every 30 seconds. Details on the respirometry methods are given in Chapter Two.

34

After each trial, the larvae were removed from each chamber and euthanised with an overdose of 2-phenoxyethanol and stored in 5% formalin solution for later measurements. The larvae were categorised by life stage and measured to the nearest 0.001 mm total length (TL) using a stereomicroscope at 36X magnification with a digital camera (BestScope BS 3040, 5 MP camera).

#### 4. Statistical analysis

Physico-chemical data did not meet the assumptions of normality and therefore physico-chemical variability was compared among the three  $pCO_2$  treatments using a Kruskal–Wallis test.

Data on body length was found to show heteroscedasticity and was therefore log transformed prior to regression analysis. Data on body length were compared among treatments using analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) with age (DAH) as a covariate. A Tukey post-hoc test was used to identify which treatment combinations contributed to the differences observed.

Metabolic rate was calculated from the oxygen consumption data. Readings taken in the first five minutes and any readings below 80% oxygen saturation (< 5.3 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) of saturated seawater were removed before analysis to account for acclimation to the respirometry chamber and stress induced by oxygen limitation respectively. A least squares linear regression of oxygen concentration over time was calculated. Residual analysis was applied to ensure that the data met the assumptions of a regression analysis. The regression model was used to calculate  $\Delta O_2$  and the following equation was used to calculate oxygen consumption (mgO<sub>2</sub>. indv<sup>-1</sup>. h<sup>-1</sup>) independent of mass for each life stage:  $MO_2 = \frac{[\Delta O_2] \times vol}{t}$ , where,  $\Delta[O_2]$  is the linear decline of oxygen concentration in the water( $\Delta \operatorname{mg} O_2$ ), *t* is the total recording time (h), *vol* is the volume of the respirometer (L). The average oxygen consumption values for the blank chambers were then subtracted from the final calculated oxygen consumption values for each individual to account for background respiration in the seawater.

Standard (SMR) and active (AMR) metabolic rate were determined from the calculated oxygen consumption rate by using the 5% and 95% percentile (Reid et al. 2012;

Kandjou and Kaiser 2014) of all data obtained during each measurement period per treatment. The RMR was calculated by averaging all remaining metabolic rates obtained in the 18 hour measurement period (Kandjou and Kaiser, 2014). Metabolic scope was then calculated using the following equation: *Metabolic scope* (MS) = AMR - SMR.

Data for each life stage were analysed separately. Data were assessed for normality and homogeneity of variance using Shapiro–Wilk and Levene's tests at a significance level of P = 0.05. Analysis of co-variance (ANCOVA) was used to assess the effect of  $pCO_2$  treatments on metabolic rate with total length (mm) as a covariate. All assumptions of ANCOVA were tested prior to analysis in order to ensure the data was appropriate for this analysis. All analyses were conducted using Statistica 13 (Dell Inc. 2015).

#### Results

#### 1. Physico-chemical conditions

Treatment levels of  $pCO_2$  and values for associated carbonate system species were calculated based on seawater pH, the mean and standard deviation of treatment parameters are displayed in Table 3.1. Although temperature generally fluctuated around a mean of 23.50 ± 0.05°C, it declined by ± 2 °C from 8–11 DAH in the high and low treatments and by ± 1 °C in the moderate treatment and then increased again and declined by ± 1 °C again in all treatments at day 26 DAH (Figure 3.2). However, analysis of variance (ANOVA) revealed no significant difference in temperature among treatments (n = 125; *H* = 1.01; *P* = 0.60). Total alkalinity also did not differ significantly among treatments whereas pH (n = 125; *H* = 92.21; *P* < 0.01) (Figure 3.3), and therefore  $pCO_2$  (n = 125; *H* = 91.73; *P* < 0.01) and associated parameters ( $\Omega$  Ca and  $\Omega$  Ar), did differ significantly among treatments (*P* < 0.05).

**Table 3.1.** The  $pCO_2$  treatment conditions and associated speciation values of the carbonate system maintained throughout the duration of the study. The  $pCO_2$  values were calculated from pH (total scale) and A<sub>T</sub> using the program CO<sub>2</sub>SYS. All values are displayed as means  $\pm$ S.D. Parameters that differed significantly among treatment indicated in **bold\*** (*P* < 0.05).

	Р	Low	Moderate	High	
Temperature (°C)	0.6	23.57 ± 0.70	23.65 ± 0.53	23.49 ± 0.74	
рН	< 0.01*	$\textbf{8.16} \pm \textbf{0.08}$	$\textbf{8.01} \pm \textbf{0.04}$	7.78 ± 0.06	
T <sub>A</sub> (µmol HCO3 <sup>⁻</sup> .kg <sup>-1</sup> SW)	0.08	$2561.30 \pm 190.35$	$2484.70 \pm 133.68$	$2494.10 \pm 124.33$	
pCO <sub>2</sub> (µatm)	< 0.01*	$327.50 \pm 80.07$	$\textbf{477.40} \pm \textbf{59.46}$	$910.20 \pm 136.45$	
Ω Ca	< 0.01*	$5.33 \pm 0.97$	$\textbf{3.88} \pm \textbf{0.41}$	$\textbf{2.42}\pm\textbf{0.27}$	
$\Omega$ Ar	< 0.01*	$\textbf{3.50} \pm \textbf{0.64}$	$\textbf{2.54} \pm \textbf{0.27}$	$\textbf{1.59} \pm \textbf{0.28}$	



**Figure 3.2.** Mean temperature of each treatment throughout the duration of the study (DAH = days after hatch).



**Figure 3.3.** Mean pH of each treatment throughout the duration of the study (DAH = days after hatch).

#### 2. Body length of larvae raised under different pCO<sub>2</sub> treatments

There was a linear relationship between larval size (TL) and age (DAH) in all three  $pCO_2$  treatments (R<sup>2</sup> > 0.9) (Figure 3.4). There was a significant effect of age and treatment on total length (ANCOVA - P < 0.01). A similar growth rate occured in the low (y = 0.024x + 0.35; R<sup>2</sup> = 0.96) and moderate (y = 0.025x + 0.34; R<sup>2</sup> = 0.95)  $pCO_2$  treatment larvae and these growth rates were higher compared to larvae from the high (y = 0.018x + 0.36; R<sup>2</sup> = 0.93)  $pCO_2$  treatment (Figure 3.4). This finding is confirmed by the Tukey post-hoc test, which revealed that the high  $pCO_2$  treatment differed significantly from both the low treatment and the moderate  $pCO_2$  treatment (P < 0.01). There was no difference between the growth rate in the low and moderate  $pCO_2$  treatment larvae. A larger variation in size was observed in the later life stages (22–28 DAH) compared to the earlier life stages (0–22 DAH), where length was more uniform suggesting that size disparity increases in the later developmental stages (Figure 3.4). No larvae were available for measurement from 22–28 DAH (Figure 3.4).



**Figure 3.4.** Total length (TL) of early stage *A. japonicus* throughout early development (0–28 DAH).

3. Effect of pCO<sub>2</sub> treatments on metabolic rate

Metabolic rates in early stage *Argyrosomus japonicus* raised under all three  $pCO_2$  treatments showed similar metabolic structuring as the larvae studied in Chapter Two (Figure 2.3). Metabolic scope was reduced during flexion in all three  $pCO_2$  treatments, with treatment having no significant effect on metabolic scope during this life stage (15 DAH). The SMR and AMR increased rapidly in the post-flexion stages (Figures 3.6 and 3.7). There was increasing variability in RMR with age, with low variability in the early life stages (CV < 13%) and the highest variability occurring in the post-flexion (CV = 18 -23%) and settlement stages (CV = 14 - 20%) (Table 3.2).

Life stage	DAH	Treatment	n	Mean	Min	Max	SD	SE	CV
									(%)
Hatchlings	0 - 2	Low	41	2.43	2.13	2.62	0.12	0.02	4.94
		Moderate	40	2.41	2.17	2.65	0.15	0.02	6.22
		High	40	2.41	2.03	2.70	0.20	0.03	8.30
Early pre-flexion	3 - 6	Low	41	2.93	2.73	3.26	0.17	0.03	5.80
		Moderate	44	2.88	2.56	3.16	0.20	0.03	6.94
		High	48	2.88	2.66	3.10	0.13	0.02	4.51
Late pre-flexion	10 - 12	Low	45	3.84	3.27	4.61	0.46	0.07	11.98
		Moderate	45	3.74	3.00	4.32	0.34	0.05	9.09
		High	50	3.42	3.22	3.80	0.21	0.03	6.14
Flexion	14 - 16	Low	27	4.56	4.25	4.84	0.18	0.03	3.95
		Moderate	29	4.59	4.08	5.50	0.57	0.11	12.42
		High	29	4.15	4.00	4.33	0.13	0.03	3.13
Post flexion	20 - 22	Low	8	7.32	5.96	9.36	1.34	0.47	18.31
		Moderate	9	7.13	5.17	8.79	1.30	0.43	18.23
		High	8	6.05	4.33	8.35	1.43	0.51	23.64
Settlement	26 - 28	Low	6	11.73	9.04	13.44	1.71	0.70	14.58
		Moderate	9	12.35	8.03	15.89	2.39	0.80	19.35
		High	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

**Table 3.2.** Descriptive statistics of RMR ( $\mu$ mol O<sub>2</sub>.indv<sup>-1</sup>.h<sup>-1</sup>) for each life stage from hatching to settlement (0–28 DAH)

There was no significant effect of  $pCO_2$  treatment on RMR, AMR and metabolic scope in any of the life stages (ANCOVA, P > 0.05) (Table 3.3). The RMR was also similar between the treatments (Figure 3.5). There was no significant effect of treatment on the SMR up to the flexion stage (Table 3.3). However, there was a significant effect of treatment on SMR in the post-flexion stage (P = 0.02), with a 32.5% and 9.5% reduction in the moderate and high  $pCO_2$  treatments, respectively, when compared with the low (Figure 3.6). **Table 3.3.** Analysis of Covariance results (P) for metabolic rates of larvae raised under the three  $pCO_2$  treatment conditions. RMR = routine metabolic rate; SMR = Standard metabolic rate; AMR = active metabolic rate; DAH = days after hatch. Significant values in **\*bold**.

Life stage	Metabolic rate	TL (mm)	Treatment
Hatchling	RMR	0.15	0.79
	SMR	0.58	0.87
	AMR	0.15	0.64
	Metabolic scope	0.29	0.79
Early pre-flexion	RMR	*0.01	0.90
	SMR	0.11	0.63
	AMR	0.15	0.80
	Metabolic scope	0.37	0.82
Late pre-flexion	RMR	0.06	0.94
	SMR	0.66	0.92
	AMR	*0.02	0.50
	Metabolic scope	*0.02	0.43
Flexion	RMR	1.00	0.86
	SMR	0.79	0.80
	AMR	0.71	0.97
	Metabolic scope	0.71	0.97
Post-flexion	RMR	0.03	0.28
	SMR	*<0.01	*<0.01
	AMR	0.47	0.89
	Metabolic scope	0.33	0.46

The AMR did not differ significantly among treatment in any of the life stages; however, when compared with the low and medium treatment, there was no peak in metabolic rate in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment at 21 DAH (Figure 3.7). The metabolic scope was 64% lower on 21 DAH when compared to the larvae in the low treatment (Figure 3.8). Interestingly, there was a mass mortality of larvae in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment on 21 DAH, and all larvae had died by 22 DAH.

The larvae in the moderate treatment had the highest metabolic scope at 21 DAH (Figure 3.8). These larvae also grew the fastest, although there was no significant difference in the growth between the larvae from the low and the medium treatment

(Figure 3.4). In contrast, the larvae raised in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment showed the lowest metabolic scope at 21 DAH (Figure 3.8) and these larvae showed significantly reduced growth (Figure 3.4).



**Figure 3.5.** Routine metabolic rate for larvae raised in each  $pCO_2$  treatment from age 0–22 DAH (days after hatch)



**Figure 3.6.** Standard metabolic rate for larvae raised in each  $pCO_2$  treatment from age 0–22 DAH (days after hatch)



**Figure 3.7.** Active metabolic rate for larvae raised in each  $pCO_2$  treatment from age 0–22 DAH (days after hatch)



**Figure 3.8.** Metabolic scope for larvae raised in each  $pCO_2$  treatment from age 0–22 DAH (days after hatch)

#### Discussion

The findings from this study suggest that metabolic energy allocation in *A. japonicus* may be impacted with increased acidification following flexion and this may potentially impact growth and survival. However, this effect was only evident in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment (~ 910 µatm), which reflects the levels expected for the end of the century. The moderate  $pCO_2$  treatment (~ 480 µatm) expected for the year 2050 did not

significantly affect larval *A. japonicus* growth and survival or metabolic rate. Interestingly, the larvae raised in the moderate treatment had the highest metabolic scope and faster growth rates suggesting they are tolerant to the level of ocean acidification expected in the year 2050.

The effect of ocean acidification treatments was not uniform among the life-stages. Elevated seawater pCO<sub>2</sub> had little effect on the overall metabolic structure of Argyrosomus japonicus in the earliest life stages (preceding flexion). In contrast, larvae from other fish species seem to show sensitivity to elevated  $pCO_2$  early on in their development, resulting in impaired growth and development. For example, the embryos and pre-flexion larvae of Atlantic herring (Clupea harengus) (Franke and Clemmesen 2011), Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) (Frommel et al. 2012), dolphinfish (Coryphaena hippurus) (Pimentel et al. 2014a) and the Mediterranean wrasse (Symphodus ocellatus) (Cattano et al. 2016) were negatively impacted by increased pCO<sub>2</sub> levels. Only two similar studies found that the CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance of two marine fish species, Japanese sillago (Sillago japonica) and red seabream (Pagrus major), decreased from the pre to post-flexion and juvenile stages (Kikkawa et al. 2003; Ishimatsu et al. 2004). These authors could not determine why sensitivity changed with life-stage, however, they hypothesised that the reduced tolerance in the postflexion stages is a result of the larger surface area for gas exchange facilitated by the development of the gill lamellae, whereas gas diffusion in early stage larvae is limited by diffusion across body surfaces (Ishimatsu et al. 2004). It is possible that this may be the case for the larvae of A. japonicus and that the metabolic effects of increased  $pCO_2$  are only evident when internal concentrations reach a level where they require active acid-base regulation.

Metabolic scope, AMR and SMR did not differ significantly among treatments in the pre-flexion life-stages. The comparatively low and stable SMR and AMR during early developmental stages (egg – pre-flexion) of *A. japonicus* suggests that they have low energetic demands. In addition, the similarity in metabolic structure from 0–15 DAH, between the three  $pCO_2$  treatments suggests that acidification does not have a metabolic impact on these stages. Despite this, there appeared to be at least one energy bottleneck during these early phases. The metabolic scope of *A. japonicus* larvae declined during the period of notochord flexion (15 DAH) in the baseline

experiment and again in all three treatments. It is possible that the decline in metabolic scope signals the termination of feeding, which occurs during metamorphosis, when additional energy is thought to be allotted towards development (Parra and Yúfera 2001). However, it appears that low energetic demands prior to this developmental milestone in fish larvae buffer the metabolic costs required to maintain acid-base balance in conditions of high  $pCO_2$ .

In contrast to the early life stages, metabolic structure began to differ among treatments in the post-flexion life stages. Although there was no statistically significant change in the average metabolic scope for each of the life stages among the three treatments, there was a large reduction in metabolic scope on Day 21 in the larvae reared in the high pCO<sub>2</sub> treatment (7.78 pH), with a 67% reduction in scope between the moderate and high treatment and a 64% reduction in scope between the low and high treatment. In the context of metabolic rates in small fish larvae, these are large changes. Metabolic scope specifically has not previously been assessed in the early larval stages of fish in response to ocean acidification. However, the juveniles of two species of cardinalfish (Ostorhinchus doederleini and O. cyanosoma) from the Great Barrier reef that were exposed to pCO<sub>2</sub> levels for 2100, also showed reduced metabolic scope of up to 30% (Munday et al. 2009a). These authors suggest that the vulnerability of these coral reef species to ocean acidification is a result of being adapted to stable tropical marine environments, unlike species that are adapted to environments that show large natural variations in  $pCO_2$  (Munday et al. 2009a). These findings on coral reef fish highlight that reduced aerobic scope ultimately affects individual performance and therefore could have significant impacts on the success of marine fishes by reducing their capacity for aerobic activity (Munday et al. 2009a).

Metabolic scope is determined by the difference in AMR and SMR. The decline in metabolic scope during the post-flexion stage in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment in this study was caused by a decline in AMR, which represents the energy available for activity over and above survival processes. Munday et al. (2009a) found that both species of cardinalfish studied showed an increase in SMR resulting in reduced metabolic scope and this was attributed to some energetic costs of acid-base regulation. One of the species studied, *Ostorhinchus cyanosoma*, also showed a decrease in maximum

45

metabolic rate. This resulted in a greater decrease in metabolic scope, compared to *O. doederleini,* making this species especially sensitive to ocean acidification.

The larvae from the low and moderate treatments showed a significant peak in AMR at 21 DAH, which was absent in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment. This peak in AMR in the low and moderate treatment can most likely be attributed to the energy dedicated to swimming activity, which is facilitated by the development of the notochord and fins during flexion. Interestingly a concurrent study found significantly reduced skeletal development at this stage (Erasmus in prep.). This suggests that fish in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment lack the skeletal structures necessary to initiate active swimming and explains the absence of a peak in AMR.

The peak in AMR also coincided with significant changes in SMR. The SMR was significantly lower in the high pCO<sub>2</sub> treatments in post-flexion larvae, suggesting potential metabolic depression. This result was unexpected as previous research on juvenile cardinalfish and red drum exposed to acidification treatments (Munday et al. 2009a; Ern and Esbaugh 2016) has suggested that the SMR should be elevated or remain constant in fishes due to the increased energetic expenditure required for acidbase regulation in high  $pCO_2$  treatments. This is due to the fact that acid-base regulation is a survival process that is achieved through ion transport mechanisms. This process requires additional energy, particularly in species that are not well adapted to regulate internal pH (Pörtner et al. 2004) to allow them to meet their oxygen demands (Munday et al. 2009a; Melzner et al. 2009b). Few studies have examined the SMR response of fish larvae to changes in  $\rho CO_2$  concentration, despite the general consensus in literature that fish larvae have a poorer acid-base regulation efficiency than juveniles and adults (Ishimatsu et al. 2004; Melzner et al. 2009b; Stiasny et al. 2016). The larval stages may not be able to regulate pH as efficiently due to lack of specialised ion-regulation apparatus prior to the formation of gills (Falk-Petersen 2005; Stiasny et al. 2016) and may therefore display metabolic depression of SMR as a response in order to conserve energy (Melzner et al. 2009b).

Metabolic depression is a physiological phenomenon frequently documented in the larval stages of invertebrates (e.g. Pörtner et al. 2004; Michaelidis et al. 2005; Melzner et al. 2009b) and has been suggested to be a mechanism to conserve energy as a

result of poor acid-base regulation (evidenced by low extracellular pH) (Pörtner et al. 2004; Melzner et al. 2009b). This has been observed in the larvae of sipunculids (Reipschläger and Pörtner 1996), mussels (Michaelidis et al. 2005), sea urchins (Stumpp et al. 2011) and corals (Nakamura et al. 2011). The reduced SMR observed in fish larvae raised in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment in this study suggest that larval *A. japonicus* may respond similarly to the impact of elevated  $pCO_2$ .

Both metabolic depression and reduced metabolic scope are thought to result in decreased growth, development and survival of marine species (e.g. Melzner et al. 2009b). Many studies have documented these negative effects of end of century  $pCO_2$  levels on larval fish (Baumann et al. 2012; Kim et al. 2015); however, only a few studies have tried to link survival, growth and development to physiological processes (Seibel and Walsh 2003; Michaelidis et al. 2007; Pimentel et al. 2014b). Gräns et al. (2014) found a negative response in growth of juvenile Atlantic halibut (*Hippoglossus hippoglossus*) to ocean acidification. The results from this study suggest that there is a potential link between metabolic scope and growth rate in *A. japonicus*, as shifts in metabolic scope appear to correlate with the timing of developmental delays in larvae raised in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment (Figure 3.9).



**Figure 3.9**: Total length of larvae raised in each  $pCO_2$  treatment from a concurrent study by Erasmus et al. 2016 (in prep) (mean  $\pm$  SE).

There is evidence to suggest that ocean acidification influences the development of skeletal structures in fish. For example it has been found that bone density was

reduced in larval olive flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) (Kim et al. 2015) and skeletal deformities increased in frequency in early stage sole (*Solea senegalensis*) (Pimentel et al. 2014b) with increasing CO<sub>2</sub> in seawater. This study also revealed a potential link between physiology and development of *A. japonicus*. For example, changes in SMR occurred during the period following notochord flexion. This may be an indication of the high energetic demands of completing metamorphosis prior to estuarine recruitment, which occurs at approximately 20 mm TL (Griffiths 1996), such that even small changes in metabolic structure may be detrimental to development during this time. This was supported by the findings of a concurrent study on the development of skeletal and morphological structures of *A. japonicus* (Erasmus et al., in prep.). There was rapid skeletal development on 21 DAH (Erasmus et al. in prep.), which is likely to require a large portion of metabolic energy, and this process was retarded in the larvae reared in the high  $pCO_2$  treatment, in addition to their AMR being significantly reduced at 21 DAH.

Mortality has been documented in larval Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) (Stiasny et al. 2016) and Atlantic silverside (*Menidia menidia*) (Baumann et al. 2012) under high  $pCO_2$  treatments (1100 µatm). Changes in metabolic structure of *A. japonicus* post-flexion larvae at 21 DAH coincided with an observed mass mortality of individuals in the high (~ 910 ppm)  $pCO_2$  treatment. This suggests that changes in metabolism may impact the survival of post-flexion *A. japonicus* in high  $pCO_2$  waters predicted for the end of the century. Fish with reduced metabolic scope likely did not have sufficient energy available to maintain some survival process under the stress of acidification. However, the exact reason for the high mortality rates observed in this study were not clear.

The timing of these developmental and energetic limitations could potentially be detrimental to this species as these changes occur specifically in the flexion stage, which coincides with the stage at which the larvae of this species begin to recruit into estuaries (from 20 mm TL, Griffiths 1996). This phase is likely to have high energy costs related to the swimming effort required to recruit into estuaries as well as to physiologically manage the variable conditions in these dynamic systems (such as salinity, pH and temperature). The reduction in SMR at this stage may ultimately result in less energy being available for basic survival functions. The reduction in AMR and

metabolic scope may make this species even more sensitive to acidification, as less energy will be available for rapid swimming against tidal and estuarine currents. High mortality during recruitment has been identified as one of the main reasons for population collapses of *A. japonicus* (Griffiths 1996), with ocean acidification potentially posing an additional threat to this process.

## Conclusion

The findings of this study suggest that the tolerance of *A. japonicus* larvae to the current rate of ocean acidification is likely to continue for the next 50 years; however, by the end of the century, high *p*CO<sub>2</sub> levels may have significant consequences for the survival of this species. It appears that this tolerance is potentially linked to metabolic physiology and differs among life-stages during early development. This study provides the first evidence that estuarine dependent species, with a marine larval phase, may be sensitive to ocean acidification in their early life stages. This highlights the importance of including all life stages and species with contrasting life-history strategies in assessments of species tolerance to ocean acidification. Furthermore, energetic limitations will likely limit development and recruitment ability of post-flexion larvae as well as reducing their ability to tolerate fluctuating estuarine environments. Regardless, if larvae are unable to breach the post-flexion energy bottleneck induced by acidification the recruitment of the species to adult populations may be compromised.

# **Chapter Four**

# General discussion and conclusion

The use of metabolic rate measurements (oxygen consumption rate) has become a frequently used tool in addressing biological responses to climate change (Clark et al. 2013). Increased concentrations of CO<sub>2</sub>, associated with acidification, have been found to directly affect the physiology and metabolism of marine fish species, with significant reductions in metabolic scope documented in the juveniles of two tropical coral reef species (Munday et al. 2009a) and warm-temperate adult gilthead seabream (Michaelidis et al. 2007). In contrast, other species, such as the temperate juvenile Atlantic halibut (Hippoglossus hippoglossus) (Gräns et al. 2014) as well as other species of coral reef fish (Rummer et al. 2013), have shown an increase in metabolic scope in response to acidification. Changes in organism physiology are strongly associated with the vulnerability of species to stressors such as ocean acidification. Although previous research has furthered our understanding of the sensitivity of marine fish to ocean acidification, there are still large gaps in our understanding, with little known about the response of the larval stage of fish species or how life-history may influence sensitivity to acidification (particularly when life-history strategy changes with ontogenetic development). This study looks at the response of larval A. japonicus to ocean acidification and how vulnerability is influenced by life-history strategy. This is the first assessment of an estuarine dependent marine species with a pelagic marine egg and larval phase.

# Ontogenetic and life-history considerations for vulnerability

Various authors have suggested that the early larval stages of marine organisms are particularly vulnerable to environmental change when compared to juveniles and adults (Reipschläger and Pörtner 1996; Ishimatsu et al. 2004; Frommel et al. 2013). This vulnerability has been extensively assessed in invertebrate larvae (e.g. Dupont et al. 2008; Kurihara 2008; Stumpp et al. 2011) but much less frequently in fish larvae (Wittmann and Pörtner 2013). The few studies that have assessed the larval stages of marine fish have shown reduced growth and survival (Baumann et al. 2012; Murray et al. 2016), changes in otolith development (Checkley et al. 2009; Munday et al.

2011), and tissue damage (Frommel et al. 2012). Only one study (Murray et al. 2016) considered the entire ontogenetic development of the early life-stage, and this lack of information presents a large research gap in our understanding of how ocean acidification will impact populations. This study, which assessed the complete early development of *A. japonicus*, showed that vulnerability varied among life-stages and identified metabolic bottlenecks. Understanding and identifying these bottlenecks is essential if we are to understand how species will respond to ocean acidification in the future. For example, ontogenetic bottlenecks early in development have been identified in the thermal tolerance of larval sole (*Solea solea*) from the North Sea (Rijnsdorp et al. 2009) (Figure 4.1).



**Figure 4.1**: Ontogenetic changes in thermal tolerance in sole (*Solea solea*) from the North Sea (Rijnsdorp et al. 2009) indicating the increased thermal sensitivity in the earlier life stages (Pörtner and Peck 2010).

The vulnerability of *Argyrosomus japonicus* to ocean acidification during early development is due to their association with the pelagic marine environment during this stage. This species has a warm-temperate distribution and is wholly dependent on estuaries in the juvenile stages, however, during early development (prior to settlement) they have a pelagic marine phase (Beckley 1990; Gray and McDonall

1993; Griffiths 1996; Whitfield 1998). Recruitment into estuaries in *A. japonicus* occurs in the post-flexion, settlement stage (20 mm TL,  $\pm$  30 DAH (days after hatch)) (Griffiths 1996). This coincides with the time when this species showed the highest sensitivity to the effects of ocean acidification, suggesting that this stressor will induce a recruitment bottleneck to estuarine populations. Different strategies of recruitment into estuaries are apparent among marine fish species (Boehlert and Mundy 1988).

A recent study on the estuarine dependent red drum (Sciaenops occelatus) from America, found that this species appears to be tolerant to ocean acidification showing resilience in survival, growth and behaviour (Lonthair et al. 2017). Based on their results Lonthair et al. (2017) concluded that estuarine-associated species may be less sensitive to the effect of ocean acidification than marine species with no estuarine association. While Sciaenops occelatus and A. japonicus are from the same family (Sciaenidae), the fundamental difference between the two species lies in their early developmental life-history strategy. Sciaenops occelatus broadcast spawn in estuarine channels and the embryos are carried into estuaries prior to hatching (Holt et al. 1983; Lonthair et al. 2017). Once hatched the larvae continue to develop in estuarine areas, and this is obligatory, after which they migrate to adult marine habitats (Holt et al. 1983). Estuary pH is correlated to changes in salinity, photosynthetic cycles and dissolved oxygen (Ringwood and Keppler 2002) as well as the pH of the marine environment resulting in strong pH gradients in estuarine environments (James et al. 2013). Because A. japonicus are not exposed to the variable pH environment of estuaries during the most sensitive egg and larval stages, this may explain their vulnerability to ocean acidification. This highlights the importance of considering the variability in life-history strategy and developmental stage when determining the vulnerability of species to ocean acidification.

The levels of *p*CO<sub>2</sub> and pH are also considered to be more variable in temperate environments and, as such, authors working on tropical species have suggested that temperate species may be more tolerant to ocean acidification than tropical marine species due to the variable nature of their habitats (Fabry et al. 2008; Munday et al. 2009a). This resilience seems to be more evident in the juvenile and adult life-history stages. For example, juvenile wolfish (*Anarhichas minor*) (Foss et al. 2003) and salmon (*Salmo salar*) (Fivelstad et al. 2003) did not show reduced growth performance

when exposed to high levels of CO<sub>2</sub> (5900  $\mu$ atm) for prolonged periods. Melzner et al. (2009a) also found that juvenile Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) did not show alterations in swimming performance, active metabolism or metabolic scope when exposed to similar levels of CO<sub>2</sub> (3000 to 5900  $\mu$ atm) (Melzner et al. 2009a). *Argyrosomus japonicus* appeared to respond similarly to the abovementioned species when exposed to the moderate *p*CO<sub>2</sub> levels showing some resilience to the 8.03 pH treatment. This could be due to the fact that this pH level may be intermittently experienced in coastal areas where these larvae occur, thereby falling within their range of tolerance. However, results for this study found that the post-flexion larvae of *A. japonicus* may not be as resilient to the effects of acidification once they surpass this naturally occurring range (7.78 pH) as the juvenile and adult phases of other temperate species. This is evidenced by the reduced metabolic scope, metabolic depression and high levels of mortality observed in *A. japonicus* post-flexion larvae under ocean acidification treatments predicted for the end of the century.

## Synergistic pressures and vulnerability of Argyrosomus japonicus

Coastal areas have been identified as areas of particular concern due to the pressures associated with anthropogenic climate change (Harley et al. 2006). This concern is based on the various abiotic changes occurring in these areas as a result of natural variability in combination with human activities (Figure 4.2) as well as the resultant ecological responses (Harley et al. 2006). These changes are threatening the social, economic and ecological resources provided by coastal regions (Harley et al. 2006). Understanding the ecological effects of climate change on ecosystems is complex as 1) not all species respond in the same way to factors of change, with some species being more tolerant than others and 2) variables of change are not independent from one another and generally species face a combination of multiple stressors related to environmental change and anthropogenic impacts.



**Figure 4.2**: The abiotic changes influencing coastal ecosystems as a result of human activity (Harley et al. 2006)

From the results of this research it becomes evident that the pressures of ocean acidification faced by A. japonicus are not consistent throughout their ontogenetic development, and that this is related to their changing life-history strategies as they develop from larvae to adults (Figure 4.3). Griffiths (1996) divided the life-cycle of A. japonicus into four phases, each with a differing habitat association, namely: 1) eggs and larvae which occur in the nearshore, marine pelagic environment, 2) early juveniles which occur in the upper reaches of estuaries, 3) juveniles which occur in both the upper and lower reaches of estuaries and the surf zone and 4) adults which occur in the nearshore marine environments and surf zones but also frequent estuaries. It is well documented that the later three phases (juveniles and adults) are vulnerable to the influence of human activities, particularly fishing (Griffiths 1996). As a result, stocks of this species are targeted heavily during their juvenile phase as well as in the fecund adult stages, significantly reducing the abundance of individuals recruiting and surviving to an age where they themselves can reproduce (Ferguson et al. 2014). This has resulted in the collapse of the A. japonicus fishery in South Africa (Griffiths 1996; Mirimin et al. 2016) as a result of a combined effect of recruitment and growth overfishing (Childs et al. 2015). Australian populations of A. japonicus have been similarly affected (Ferguson et al. 2014). Fishing is regarded as one of the most

serious anthropogenic pressures facing fishes and more recently it has been suggested that overfishing may increase the vulnerability of some species to variability in climate and marine environments, thus amplifying the threat to populations (Hsieh et al. 2005; Harley et al. 2006; Hsieh et al. 2008). This is attributed to reduced spatial heterogeneity as a result of modified age structures and constriction of their distribution (Hsieh et al. 2008). This change in spatial heterogeneity renders heavily exploited species more vulnerable to environmental change (Hsieh et al. 2008). In addition, climate change is modifying the impacts of fishing by the addition of pressures that change fish community structure, distribution and production (MacNeil et al. 2010).





In addition to the pressures of fishing, marine species with an estuarine life-phase are also significantly impacted by other anthropogenically induced abiotic changes facing estuaries, such as freshwater abstraction, habitat destruction, pollution, land use change and other climate change drivers (warming, sea level rise and storms, changes in rainfall and salinity) (Whitfield 1992; James et al. 2013). These synergistic pressures compromise the nursery function of estuaries for *A. japonicus* and other estuarine dependent species. The combined effects of multiple stressors is likely to have significant impacts on *A. japonicus* populations surviving to the adult stages. This highlights the necessity of recognising the complex of pressures faced by species in various stages of development as these pressures may vary in type and intensity with developmental stage, habitat occurrence and life-history strategy (Figure 4.3).

Reduced growth, survival and recruitment to juvenile and adult populations are particularly concerning for species that are ecologically, economically and socially important. For most fish species, these benefits are often interrelated as it is usually the large, predatory fish that play key ecological roles that are targeted in fisheries. Argyrosomus japonicus is an excellent example of such a species that serves a key ecological role, both in estuaries and coastal habitats, and is also a popular fishery species. Argyrosomus japonicus is a piscivorous predator in estuaries and surf zones (Griffiths 1997c). As a result, reductions in biomass of this species can have indirect effects on populations of other species that they interact with, thereby leading to alterations in shallow water food webs. In addition to its ecological relevance as a predator, Argyrosomus japonicus is also valued in the South African and Australian capture fisheries (Griffiths 1997c; Silberschneider and Gray 2008). A. japonicus is one of the most important species fished in estuaries throughout South Africa (Lamberth and Turpie 2003) and is highly sought after in the commercial, recreational and subsistence fisheries (Brouwer et al. 1997; Childs and Fennessy 2013). The influence that overfishing has had on this species is well understood; however, the impacts of climate change variables and the combined effects of these pressures has not been assessed in much detail. The continuing pressures of fishing and climate change at the current rate is likely to have detrimental consequences for the persistence of this species, particularly considering the high mortality rate of larvae under treatments of ocean acidification predicted for the end of the century as revealed in this study.

The *A. japonicus* stock is deemed to have collapsed in South Africa (DAFF 2014) and is overfished in Australia (Silberschneider and Gray 2008) and it is therefore not surprising that aquaculture of this species has increased in popularity in both South Africa (Bolton et al. 2013) and Australia (Silberschneider and Gray 2008). It is anticipated that the aquaculture industry of *A. japonicus* is likely to continue to expand to larger scale productions (Mirimin et al. 2016). Highly variable pH in aquaculture systems has to be managed accordingly in order to maintain productivity, and this is already a challenge in hatchery systems resulting in larger size disparities and increased cannibalism (Grant L., *pers. comm.*, April 2016). The additional pressure of ocean acidification facing these systems may require further assessment in order to negate the effect it might have on *A. japonicus* larvae farmed in hatcheries.

56

Chapter Four

#### Limitations of this study and recommendations for future research

This research was the first known attempt to assess the combined effect of life-history strategy and developmental stage on the vulnerability of a warm-temperate marine fish species with an obligatory estuarine phase to ocean acidification. Furthermore, this study is the first known attempt at completing a comprehensive experimental ocean acidification study on a temperate marine fish species in Africa, thereby setting a valuable benchmark for future research in this field. The results from this study highlighted the definite need for continuous global and local research in order to unravel the effects that ocean acidification may have, in combination with other pressures, on both individual species and their ecosystems.

Understanding the physiological implications of ocean acidification, particularly in early stage fishes, should be a priority as this area is significantly lacking in understanding. However, physiological endpoints and energetics are complex to measure and understand. As an example, the results from this study revealed metabolic shifts in larvae exposed to high ocean acidification treatments, however, the consequence and mechanisms behind this require further investigation. This revealed the need for understanding acid-base regulation mechanisms in fish larvae and how this process develops with growth and development. This information, together with a comprehensive understanding of larval energy budgets can reveal significant information on how acid-base regulation is energetically compensated when facing pressures during early development. Describing these processes will provide a valuable addition to understanding the effects of ocean acidification and other drivers on early stage fishes.

Although it is useful to understand the effects of single drivers of environmental change on organisms as a baseline, following this it would be beneficial to assess how exposure to one factor may affect the sensitivity to another. For example, there is evidence to suggest that exposure to ocean acidification amplifies the effect of increasing ocean temperatures on marine organisms (O'Donnell et al. 2009; Lannig et al. 2010). This will be particularly important when assessing dynamic environments such as coastal zones and estuaries. A logical progression of research following this study would be to assess how exposure to ocean acidification in the early life stages may affect the vulnerability of later stage juveniles to variability in environmental

57

parameters, such as salinity, temperature and pH experienced in estuaries. For example, Ern and Esbaugh (2016) examined the cost of acid-base regulation and osmoregulation on the overall energy budget in red drum (*S. ocellatus*) under the stress of both acidification and hypoxia. In addition they quantified the cost of osmoregulation in order to determine whether exposure to CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxia would affect osmoregulation in variable estuarine environments (Ern and Esbaugh 2016). This approach is useful to determine the trade-offs of various physiological processes when organisms are exposed to varying environmental conditions.

Another relationship that should potentially be explored for fish species is how food availability may impact the sensitivity of organisms to ocean acidification. Such integrated research has already been conducted on invertebrate species (e.g. Melzner et al. 2011; Kroeker et al. 2014), which have shown amplified negative effects as a result of increased energy demands under acidic conditions.

Although, in most laboratory based studies, it is near impossible to measure all processes and endpoints due to the complexity of maintaining and controlling multiple variables, it is useful to first identify the response of organisms to single variables in a controlled setting in order to understand specific mechanisms before attempting more complex, ecological approaches (Figure 4.4).

For *A. japonicus* specifically, following this laboratory based research it would be beneficial to assess the effects that exposure to ocean acidification may have on behaviours such as feeding, cannibalism and response to stimuli. This could provide useful knowledge to assist in inferring the effects that ocean acidification might have in a natural setting, where larvae compete for food, interact with other animals and respond to stimuli to recruit into estuarine nurseries.



**Figure 4.4**: The level of complexity of three ecophysiology research approaches associated with assessing the effects of environmental drivers on marine organisms (Spicer 2014).

Another interesting result revealed by this study is that the effects of ocean acidification may not be significant at levels predicted for the next 50 years as opposed to the apparently lethal effects of treatments representing the next 100 years. This suggests that there may be a "tipping point" in the tolerance of the early life stages of these species to the effects of ocean acidification. Establishing these tipping points in tolerance will be useful to estimate realistic time-frames for the management of this species under these conditions. Non-linear relationships between pH and response variable in other studies have been suggested to be indicative of the presence of tipping point in a marine environment is the relationship between coral survival and water temperature. These organisms, generally have a narrow thermal tolerance and any deviation from these during extreme weather events can result in mass mortality (Laurance et al. 2011).

The complexity of marine organisms and their relationship with the environment calls for a broader approach to climate change research. Global ocean acidification research is tending towards a multi-driver, ecosystem approach in order to understand the complex effect of ocean acidification on marine systems. This involves including the interactions of various climate change drivers on a host of interacting species in order to try and infer the impact of global change on entire ecosystems. This type of research will provide a valuable addition to the currently popular single species

59

studies. Priority ecosystems should also be identified for future research. For example, coastal areas are generally subject to the effects of human influence (Harley et al. 2006) as well as contributing significant resources for human benefit (Harley et al. 2006; Costanza et al. 2014).

Although ocean acidification research has increased in popularity, there has been very little research on this subject in Africa and presents a major research gap. This study, in addition to contributing to the global understanding of ocean acidification, provides a particularly good benchmark to continue ocean acidification research in Africa. It is recommended that this research is continued in various fields in Africa in order to understand the impacts it may have on our highly valued coastal ecosystems. It is suggested that this includes an effort to conduct long term monitoring of *in situ*, real-time acidification, and to include multiple drivers and species. If this approach is taken, South Africa will soon contribute significantly to the global picture of the effects of this phenomenon.

# Final conclusion

This study revealed that ocean acidification has the potential to significantly impact an estuarine dependent marine species, *Argyrosomus japonicus*. The metabolic physiology of *A. japonicus* was negatively influenced by ocean acidification predicted for the end of the century, particularly during the energy bottlenecks associated with the post-flexion stage. These results suggest that this species may not survive the predicted levels of ocean acidification for the future. However, further research, which includes other species and drivers is necessary to contribute to our understanding of how ocean acidification will impact our valuable marine ecosystems.

# References

- Able KW (1999) Measures of juvenile fish habitat quality: examples from a national estuarine research reserve. Am Fish Soc Symp 22:134–147
- Bailey KM, Houde ED (1989) Predation on eggs and larvae of marine fishes and the recruitment problem. Adv Mar Biol 25:1–83
- Ballagh DA (2011) Intensive rearing techniques and feeding behaviour of larval and juvenile mulloway, *Argyrosomus japonicus*. Dissertation, James Cook University
- Bally R, McQuaid C, Brown A (1984) Shores of mixed sand and rock: an unexplored marine ecosystem. S Afr J Sci 80:500–503
- Baumann H, Talmage SC, Gobler CJ (2012) Reduced early life growth and survival in a fish in direct response to increased carbon dioxide. Nat Clim Chang 2:38–41
- Beckley LE (1990) A description of the early life history stages of the kob, *Argyrosomus hololepidotus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), from southern Africa. S Afr J Zool 25:224– 228
- Boehlert GW, Mundy BC (1988) Roles of behavioral and physical factors in larval and juvenile fish recruitment to estuarine nursery areas. Am Fish Soc Symp. 3:57–76
- Bolton JJ, Davies-Coleman MT, Coyne VE (2013) Innovative processes and products involving marine organisms in South Africa. Afr J Mar Sci 35:449–464
- Brouwer SL, Mann BQ, Lamberth SJ, et al (1997) A survey of the South African shoreangling fishery. S Afr J Mar Sci 18:165–177
- Brown JH, Gillooly JF, Allen AP, et al (2004) Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. Ecology 85:1771–1789
- Burggren W, Blank T (2009) Physiological study of larval fishes: challenges and opportunities. Sci Mar 73:99–110
- Cattano C, Giomi F, Milazzo M (2016) Effects of ocean acidification on embryonic respiration and development of a temperate wrasse living along a natural CO<sub>2</sub> gradient. Conserv Physiol 4:cov073 doi: 10.1093/conphys/cov073
- Chabot D, Steffensen JF, Farrell AP (2016) The determination of standard metabolic rate in fishes. J Fish Biol 88:81–121
- Checkley DM, Dickson AG, Takahashi M, et al (2009) Elevated CO<sub>2</sub> enhances otolith growth in young fish. Science 324:1683
- Chesney EJ (2005) Copepods as live prey: a review of factors that influence the feeding success of marine fish larvae. In: Lee CS, O'Bryen PS, Marcus NH (eds)

Copepods in Aquaculture, Blackwell Publishing Professional, Ames, Iowa, pp 133–150. doi: 10.1002/9780470277522.ch11

- Childs AR, Fennessy ST (2013) Dusky kob (*Argyrosomus japonicus*). In: Mann BQ (ed) Southern African marine linefish species profiles, 9th edn. Oceanographic Research Institute, Durban, South Africa, pp 154–156
- Childs AR, Cowley PD, Næsje TF, Bennett RH (2015) Habitat connectivity and intrapopulation structure of an estuary-dependent fishery species. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 537:233–245
- Church JA, Clark PU, Cazenave A, et al (2013) Sea level change. In: Stocker TF, Qin D, Plattner G-K, Tignor M, Allen SK, Boschung J, Nauels A, Xia Y, Bex V and Midgley PM (eds) Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA. pp 1137–1216
- Clark TD, Sandblom E, Jutfelt F (2013) Aerobic scope measurements of fishes in an era of climate change: respirometry, relevance and recommendations. J Exp Biol 216:2771–2782
- Collett PD, Kaiser H, Vine NG (2011) The effect of crowding density on growth, food conversion ratio and survival of juvenile dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Teleostei: Sciaenidae). Afr J Aquat Sci 36:155–158
- Collett PD, Vine NG, Kaiser H, Baxter J (2008) Determination of the optimal water temperature for the culture of juvenile dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Temminck and Schlegel 1843). Aquac Res 39:979–985
- Costanza R, de Groot R, Sutton P, et al (2014) Changes in the global value of ecosystem services. Glob Environ Chang 26:152–158
- Cowley PD, Kerwath SE, Childs AR, et al (2008) Estuarine habitat use by juvenile dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Sciaenidae), with implications for management. Afr J Mar Sci 30:247–253
- Crocker CE, Cech Jr JJ (1997) Effects of environmental hypoxia on oxygen consumption rate and swimming activity in juvenile white sturgeon, *Acipenser transmontanus*, in relation to temperature and life intervals. Environ Biol Fishes 50:383–389
- DAFF (2014) Status of the South African marine fishery resources. DAFF, Cape Town,

South Africa

- Daniel SJ (2004) Investigations into the nutritional requirements of juvenile dusky kob, *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Pisces sciaendae), under ambient culture conditions. MSc Thesis, Rhodes University
- Davidson MI, Targett TE, Grecay PA (2016) Evaluating the effects of diel-cycling hypoxia and pH on growth and survival of juvenile summer flounder *Paralichthys dentatus*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 556:223–235
- Deacon N, Hecht T (1996) The effect of temperature and photoperiod on the growth of juvenile spotted grunter *Pomadasys commersonnii* (Pisces: Haemulidae). S Afr J Mar Sci 17:55–60
- De la Gándara F, Garcia-Gómez A, Jover M (2002) Effect of feeding frequency on the daily oxygen consumption rhythms in young Mediterranean yellowtails (*Seriola dumerili*). Aquac Eng 26:27–39
- de Villiers S, Tsanwani M (2014) Physical oceanography around southern Africa. In:
  Verheye H, Crawford R (eds) State of the oceans and coasts around South Africa,
  14th edn. Department of Environmental Affairs, Pretoria, Cape Town, p 57
- Dickson AG, Millero FJ (1987) A comparison of the equilibrium constants for the dissociation of carbonic acid in seawater media. Deep Sea Res Part A 34: 1733–1743
- Dixson DL, Munday PL, Jones GP (2010) Ocean acidification disrupts the innate ability of fish to detect predator olfactory cues. Ecol Lett 13:68–75
- Doney SC, Fabry VJ, Feely RA, Kleypas JA (2009) Ocean acidification: the other CO<sub>2</sub> problem. Washington J Environ Law and Policy 6:213
- Du Preez HH, Mclachlan A, Marais JFK (1986) Oxygen consumption of a shallow water teleost, the spotted grunter, *Pomadasys commersonni* (Lacépéde 1802).
  Comp Biochem Physiol Part A Physiol 84:61–70
- Dupont S, Dorey N, Thorndyke M (2010a) What meta-analysis can tell us about vulnerability of marine biodiversity to ocean acidification? Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 89:182–185
- Dupont S, Havenhand J, Thorndyke W, et al (2008) Near-future level of CO<sub>2</sub>-driven ocean acidification radically affects larval survival and development in the brittlestar *Ophiothrix fragilis*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 373:285–294
- Dupont S, Ortega-Martínez O, Thorndyke M (2010b) Impact of near-future ocean

acidification on echinoderms. Ecotoxicology 19:449-462

- Ern R, Esbaugh AJ (2016) Hyperventilation and blood acid–base balance in hypercapnia exposed red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). J Comp Physiol B 186:447–460
- Fabry VJ, Seibel BA, Feely RA, Orr JC (2008) Impacts of ocean acidification on marine fauna and ecosystem processes. ICES J Mar Sci 65:414–432
- Falk-Petersen IB (2005) Comparative organ differentiation during early life stages of marine fish. Fish Shellfish Immunol 19:397–412
- Feely RA, Doney SC, Cooley SR (2009) Ocean acidification: present conditions and future changes in a high-CO<sub>2</sub> world. Oceanography 22(4):36–47
- Ferguson GJ, Ward TM, Ivey A, Barnes T (2014) Life history of *Argyrosomus japonicus*, a large sciaenid at the southern part of its global distribution: implications for fisheries management. Fish Res 151:148–157
- Field CB, Barros VR, Dokken DJ, et al (2014) Technical Summary. In: Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, 1132 pp.
- Fitzgibbon QP, Strawbridge A, Seymour RS (2007) Metabolic scope, swimming performance and the effects of hypoxia in the mulloway, *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae). Aquaculture 270:358–368
- Fivelstad S, Olsen AB, Åsgård T, et al (2003) Long-term sublethal effects of carbon dioxide on Atlantic salmon smolts (*Salmo salar* L.): ion regulation, haematology, element composition, nephrocalcinosis and growth parameters. Aquaculture 215:301–319
- Foss A, Røsnes BA, Øiestad V (2003) Graded environmental hypercapnia in juvenile spotted wolffish (*Anarhichas minor* Olafsen): effects on growth, food conversion efficiency and nephrocalcinosis. Aquaculture 220:607–617
- Franke A, Clemmesen C (2011) Effect of ocean acidification on early life stages of Atlantic herring (*Clupea harengus* L.). Biogeosciences 8:3697–3707
- Frommel AY, Maneja R, Lowe D, et al (2012) Severe tissue damage in Atlantic cod larvae under increasing ocean acidification. Nat Clim Chang 2:42–46
- Frommel AY, Schubert A, Piatkowski U, Clemmesen C (2013) Egg and early larval

stages of Baltic cod, *Gadus morhua*, are robust to high levels of ocean acidification. Mar Biol 160(8):1825–1834

- Fry FEJ (1971) The effect of environmental factors on the physiology of fish. Fish Physiol 6:1–98
- Gattuso J-P, Frankignoulle M, Bourge I, et al (1998) Effect of calcium carbonate saturation of seawater on coral calcification. Glob Planet Change 18:37–46
- Gazeau F, Quiblier C, Jansen JM, et al (2007) Impact of elevated CO<sub>2</sub> on shellfish calcification. Geophys Res Letters 34 doi:10.1029/2006GL028554
- Giguere LA, Côté B, St-Pierre J-F (1988) Metabolic rates scale isometrically in larval fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 50:13–19
- Gräns A, Jutfelt F, Sandblom E, et al (2014) Aerobic scope fails to explain the detrimental effects on growth resulting from warming and elevated CO<sub>2</sub> in Atlantic halibut. J Exp Biol 217:711–717
- Gray CA, McDonall VC (1993) Distribution and growth of juvenile mulloway, *Argyrosomus hololepidotus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), in the Hawkesbury River, south-eastern Australia. Mar Freshw Res 44:401–409
- Griffiths MH (1996) Life history of the dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Sciaenidae) off the east coast of South Africa. S Afr J Mar Sci 17:135–154
- Griffiths MH (1997a) Influence of prey availability on the distribution of dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Sciaenidae) in the Great Fish River Estuary, with notes on the diet of early juveniles from three other estuarine systems. S Afr J Mar Sci 18:137–145
- Griffiths MH (1997b) Feeding ecology of South African *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), with emphasis on the Eastern Cape surf zone. S Afr J Mar Sci 18:249–264

Griffiths MH (1997c) Management of South African dusky kob *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Sciaenidae) based on per-recruit models. S Afr J Mar Sci 18:213–228

- Griffiths MH, Heemstra PC (1995) A contribution to the taxonomy of the marine fish genus *Argyrosomus* (Perciformes: Sciaenidae), with descriptions of two new species from southern Africa. Ichthyol Bull, JLB Smith Inst Ichthyol 65:1–40
- Guinotte JM, Fabry VJ (2008) Ocean acidification and its potential effects on marine ecosystems. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1134:320–342
- Harley CD, Randall Hughes A, Hultgren KM, et al (2006) The impacts of climate
change in coastal marine systems. Ecol Lett 9:228-241

- Hay CC, Morrow E, Kopp RE, Mitrovica JX (2015) Probabilistic reanalysis of twentiethcentury sea-level rise. Nature 517: 481–484
- Hayashi M, Kita J, Ishimatsu A (2004) Acid-base responses to lethal aquatic hypercapnia in three marine fishes. Mar Biol 144:153–160
- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Cai R, Poloczanska ES, Brewer PG, Sundby S, Hilmi K, Fabry VJ, Jung S (2014) The ocean. In: Barros VR, Field CB, Dokken DJ et al. (eds) Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, USA. pp 1655–1731
- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Mumby PJ, Hooten AJ, et al (2007) Coral reefs under rapid climate change and ocean acidification. Science 318:1737–1742
- Hofmann M, Schellnhuber HJ (2010) Ocean acidification: a millennial challenge. Energy Environ Sci 3:1883–1896
- Holt SA, Kitting CL, Arnold CR (1983) Distribution of young red drums among different sea-grass meadows. Trans Am Fish Soc 112:267–271
- Horodysky AZ, Cooke SJ, Brill RW (2015) Physiology in the service of fisheries science: why thinking mechanistically matters. Rev Fish Biol Fish 25:425–447
- Houde ED, Schekter RC (1983) Oxygen uptake and comparative energetics among eggs and larvae of three subtropical marine fishes. Mar Biol 72:283–293
- Howes EL, Joos F, Eakin M, Gattuso J-P (2015) An updated synthesis of the observed and projected impacts of climate change on the chemical, physical and biological processes in the oceans. Front Mar Sci 2:36
- Hsieh C, Glaser SM, Lucas AJ, Sugihara G (2005) Distinguishing random environmental fluctuations from ecological catastrophes for the North Pacific Ocean. Nature 435:336–340
- Hsieh C, Reiss CS, Hewitt RP, Sugihara G (2008) Spatial analysis shows that fishing enhances the climatic sensitivity of marine fishes. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 65:947– 961
- Hutchings L, Beckley L, Griffiths M, et al (2002) Spawning on the edge: spawning grounds and nursery areas around the southern African coastline. Mar Freshw Res 53:307–318

- Hutchings L, van der Lingen CD, Shannon LJ, et al (2009) The Benguela Current: An ecosystem of four components. Prog Oceanogr 83:15–32
- IPCC 2013 Summary for Policymakers. In Stocker TF, Quin D, Plattner G-K, Tignor M, Allen SK, Boschung J, Nauels A, Xia Y, Bex V, Midgley PM (eds) Climate change 2013 Contribution of working group I to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, New York, USA, pp. 1-32
- Ishibashi Y, Inoue K, Nakatsukasa H, et al (2005) Ontogeny of tolerance to hypoxia and oxygen consumption of larval and juvenile red sea bream, *Pagrus major*. Aquaculture 244:331–340
- Ishimatsu A, Hayashi M, Kikkawa T (2008) Fishes in high-CO<sub>2</sub>, acidified oceans. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 373:295–302
- Ishimatsu A, Hayashi M, Lee K, et al (2005) Physiological effects on fishes in a high-CO<sub>2</sub> world. J Geophys Res 110, C09S09, doi:10.1029/2004JC002564
- Ishimatsu A, Kikkawa T, Hayashi M, et al (2004) Effects of CO<sub>2</sub> on marine fish: larvae and adults. J Oceanogr 60:731–741
- James NC, van Niekerk L, Whitfield AK, et al (2013) Effects of climate change on South African estuaries and associated fish species. Clim Res 57:233–248
- Kandjou K, Kaiser H (2014) Diurnal and water salinity-dependent metabolic activity of juvenile white steenbras *Lithognathus lithognathus*. Afr J Aquat Sci 39:263–270
- Kikkawa T, Ishimatsu A, Kita J (2003) Acute CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance during the early developmental stages of four marine teleosts. Environ Toxicol 18:375–382
- Killen SS, Atkinson D, Glazier DS (2010) The intraspecific scaling of metabolic rate with body mass in fishes depends on lifestyle and temperature. Ecol Lett 13:184– 193
- Killen SS, Costa I, Brown JA, Gamperl AK (2007) Little left in the tank: metabolic scaling in marine teleosts and its implications for aerobic scope. Proc R Soc London B Biol Sci 274:431–438
- Kim K-S, Shim JH, Kim S (2015) Effects of CO<sub>2</sub>-induced ocean acidification on the growth of the larval olive flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. Ocean Sci J 50:381– 388
- Kleypas JA, Yates KK (2009) Coral reefs and ocean acidification. Oceanography 22:108–117

- Knoll AH, Bambach RK, Canfield DE, Grotzinger JP (1996) Comparative Earth history and late Permian mass extinction. Science 273:452
- Knoll AH, Bambach RK, Payne JL, et al (2007) Paleophysiology and end-Permian mass extinction. Earth Planet Sci Lett 256:295–313
- Kroeker KJ, Kordas RL, Crim RN, Singh GG (2010) Meta-analysis reveals negative yet variable effects of ocean acidification on marine organisms. Ecol Lett 13:1419–1434
- Kroeker KJ, Sanford E, Jellison BM, Gaylord B (2014) Predicting the effects of ocean acidification on predator-prey interactions: a conceptual framework based on coastal molluscs. Biol Bull 226:211–222
- Kurihara H (2008) Effects of CO<sub>2</sub>-driven ocean acidification on the early developmental stages of invertebrates. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 373:275–284
- Kurokura H, Matsumoto T, Namba K, Aoki S (1995) Oxygen consumption of larval flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus* measured by an improved water bottle method. Fish Sci 61:7–10
- Lamberth SJ, Turpie JK (2003) The role of estuaries in South African fisheries: economic importance and management implications. Afr J Mar Sci 25:131–157
- Lannig G, Eilers S, Pörtner HO, et al (2010) Impact of ocean acidification on energy metabolism of oyster, *Crassostrea gigas*—changes in metabolic pathways and thermal response. Mar Drugs 8:2318–2339
- Laurance WF, Dell B, Turton SM, et al (2011) The 10 Australian ecosystems most vulnerable to tipping points. Biol Conserv 144:1472–1480
- Laurence GC (1975) Laboratory growth and metabolism of the winter flounder *Pseudopleuronectes americanus* from hatching through metamorphosis at three temperatures. Mar Biol 32:223–229
- Lenanton RCJ, Potter IC (1987) Contribution of estuaries to commercial fisheries in temperate Western Australia and the concept of estuarine dependence. Estuaries 10:28
- Lewis E, Wallace D (1998) CO2SYS Program. Brookhaven National Laboratory, Upton, NY
- Liu H, Sakurai Y, Munehara H, Shimazaki K (1997) Diel rhythms of oxygen consumption and activity level of juvenile flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. Fish Sci 63:655–658

- Lonthair J, Ern R, Esbaugh AJ (2017) The early life stages of an estuarine fish, the red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*), are tolerant to high *p*CO<sub>2</sub>. ICES J Mar Sci https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsw225
- MacNeil MA, Graham NAJ, Cinner JE, et al (2010) Transitional states in marine fisheries: adapting to predicted global change. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 365:3753–3763
- Mann BQ, James NC, Beckley LE (2002) An assessment of the recreational fishery in the St Lucia estuarine system, KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. S Afr J Mar Sci 24:263–279
- Marais JFK (1978) Routine oxygen consumption of *Mugil cephalus*, *Liza dumerili* and *L. richardsoni* at different temperatures and salinities. Mar Biol 50:9–16
- Marais JFK (1988) Some factors that influence fish abundance in South African estuaries. S Afr J Mar Sci 6:67–77
- McKenzie D, Axelsson M, Chabot D, et al (2016) Conservation physiology of marine fishes: state of the art and prospects for policy. Cons Physiol 4 https://doi.org/10.1093/conphys/cow046
- Mehrbach C, Culberson CH, Hawley JE, Pytkowicz RM (1973) Measurement of apparent dissociation constants of carbonic acid in seawater at atmospheric pressure. Limnol Oceanogr 18: 897–907
- Melzner F, Göbel S, Langenbuch M, et al (2009a) Swimming performance in Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*) following long-term (4–12 months) acclimation to elevated seawater *p*CO<sub>2</sub>. Aquat Toxicol 92:30–37
- Melzner F, Gutowska MA, Langenbuch M, et al (2009b) Physiological basis for high CO<sub>2</sub> tolerance in marine ectothermic animals: pre-adaptation through lifestyle and ontogeny? Biogeosciences 6:2313–2331
- Melzner F, Stange P, Trübenbach K, et al (2011) Food supply and seawater *p*CO<sub>2</sub> impact calcification and internal shell dissolution in the blue mussel *Mytilus edulis*. PLoS One 6 doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0024223
- Michaelidis B, Ouzounis C, Paleras A, Pörtner HO (2005) Effects of long-term moderate hypercapnia on acid–base balance and growth rate in marine mussels *Mytilus galloprovincialis*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 293:109–118
- Michaelidis B, Spring A, Pörtner HO (2007) Effects of long-term acclimation to environmental hypercapnia on extracellular acid-base status and metabolic

capacity in Mediterranean fish Sparus aurata. Mar Biol 150:1417–1429

Mirimin L, Macey B, Kerwath S, et al (2016) Genetic analyses reveal declining trends and low effective population size in an overfished South African sciaenid species, the dusky kob (*Argyrosomus japonicus*). Mar Freshw Res 67:266–276

Munday PL, Cheal AJ, Dixson DL, et al (2014) Behavioural impairment in reef fishes caused by ocean acidification at CO<sub>2</sub> seeps. Nat Clim Chang 4:487–492

- Munday PL, Crawley NE, Nilsson GE (2009a) Interacting effects of elevated temperature and ocean acidification on the aerobic performance of coral reef fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 388:235–242
- Munday PL, Dixson DL, Donelson JM, et al (2009b) Ocean acidification impairs olfactory discrimination and homing ability of a marine fish. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:1848–1852
- Munday PL, Hernaman V, Dixson DL, Thorrold SR (2011) Effect of ocean acidification on otolith development in larvae of a tropical marine fish. Biogeosciences 8:1631– 1641
- Murray CS, Fuiman LA, Baumann H (2016) Consequences of elevated CO<sub>2</sub> exposure across multiple life stages in a coastal forage fish. ICES J Mar Sci doi:10.1093/icesjms/fsw179
- Musson M, Kaiser H (2014) Development of the digestive system in dusky kob, *Argyrosomus japonicus*, larvae. Aquac Int 22:783–796

Nakamura M, Ohki S, Suzuki A, Sakai K (2011) Coral larvae under ocean acidification: survival, metabolism, and metamorphosis. PLoS One 6 doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0014521

- Nelson JA (2016) Oxygen consumption rate v. rate of energy utilization of fishes: a comparison and brief history of the two measurements. J Fish Biol 88:10–25
- Nelson JA, Chabot D (2011) General energy metabolism. In Farrell AP (ed) Encyclopedia of fish physiology: from genome to environment, vol 3. Academic Press, Diego, pp 1566–1572
- O'Donnell MJ, Hammond LM, Hofmann GE (2009) Predicted impact of ocean acidification on a marine invertebrate: elevated CO<sub>2</sub> alters response to thermal stress in sea urchin larvae. Mar Biol 156:439–446
- Orr JC, Fabry VJ, Aumont O, et al (2005) Anthropogenic ocean acidification over the twenty-first century and its impact on calcifying organisms. Nature 437:681–686

- Parra G, Yúfera M (2001) Comparative energetics during early development of two marine fish species, *Solea senegalensis* (Kaup) and *Sparus aurata* (L.). J Exp Biol 204:2175–2183
- Peck MA, Moyano M (2016) Measuring respiration rates in marine fish larvae: challenges and advances. J Fish Biol 88:173–205
- Pimentel MS, Faleiro F, Dionísio G, et al (2014b) Defective skeletogenesis and oversized otoliths in fish early stages in a changing ocean. J Exp Biol 217:2062–2070
- Pimentel MS, Pegado M, Repolho T, Rosa R (2014a) Impact of ocean acidification in the metabolism and swimming behavior of the dolphinfish (*Coryphaena hippurus*) early larvae. Mar Biol 161:725–729
- Pirozzi I, Booth MA (2009) The effect of temperature and body weight on the routine metabolic rate and postprandial metabolic response in mulloway, *Argyrosomus japonicus*. Comp Biochem Physiol Part A Mol Integr Physiol 154:110–118
- Pörtner H-O (2001) Climate change and temperature-dependent biogeography: oxygen limitation of thermal tolerance in animals. Naturwissenschaften 88:137– 146
- Pörtner H-O (2008) Ecosystem effects of ocean acidification in times of ocean warming: a physiologist's view. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 373:203–217
- Pörtner H-O (2010) Oxygen-and capacity-limitation of thermal tolerance: a matrix for integrating climate-related stressor effects in marine ecosystems. J Exp Biol 213:881–893
- Pörtner H-O, Farrell AP (2008) Physiology and climate change. Science 322:690–692
- Pörtner H-O, Knust R (2007) Climate change affects marine fishes through the oxygen limitation of thermal tolerance. Science 315:95–97
- Pörtner H-O, Peck MA (2010) Climate change effects on fishes and fisheries: towards a cause-and-effect understanding. J Fish Biol 77:1745–1779
- Pörtner H-O, Langenbuch M, Reipschläger A (2004) Biological impact of elevated ocean CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations: lessons from animal physiology and earth history. J Oceanogr 60:705–718
- Post JR, Lee JA (1996) Metabolic ontogeny of teleost fishes. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 53:910–923
- Potts WM, Götz A, James N (2015) Review of the projected impacts of climate change

on coastal fishes in southern Africa. Rev Fish Biol Fish 25:603-630

- Pradervand P (2004) Long-term trends in the shore fishery of the Transkei coast, South Africa. Afr Zool 39:247–261
- Priede IG (1985) Metabolic scope in fish. In Tytler P, Calow P (eds) Fish energetics: new perspectives, Croom-Helm, London, pp 34–64
- Radull J, Kaiser H, Hecht T (2002) Stress-related changes in the metabolic rate of juvenile spotted grunter, *Pomadasys commersonnii* (Haemulidae, Pisces). Mar Freshw Res 53:465–469
- Reid D, Armstrong JD, Metcalfe NB (2012) The performance advantage of a high resting metabolic rate in juvenile salmon is habitat dependent. J Anim Ecol 81:868–875
- Reipschläger A, Pörtner H-O (1996) Metabolic depression during environmental stress: the role of extracellular versus intracellular pH in *Sipunculus nudus*. J Exp Biol 199:1801–1807
- Rhein M, Rintoul SR, Aoki S, et al (2013) Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. In Stocker TF, Qin D, Plattner G-K, Tignor M, Allen SK, Boschung J, Nauels A, Xia VY, Midgley B (eds) Climate change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 255-316
- Riahi K, Rao S, Krey V, et al (2011) RCP 8.5—A scenario of comparatively high greenhouse gas emissions. Clim Change 109:33–57. doi:10.1007/s10584-011-0149-y
- Riebesell U, Zondervan I, Rost B, et al (2000) Reduced calcification of marine plankton in response to increased atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>. Nature 407:364–367
- Ries JB, Cohen AL, McCorkle DC (2009) Marine calcifiers exhibit mixed responses to CO<sub>2</sub>-induced ocean acidification. Geology 37:1131–1134
- Rijnsdorp AD, Peck MA, Engelhard GH, et al (2009) Resolving the effect of climate change on fish populations. ICES J Mar Sci J du Cons doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsp056
- Ringwood AH, Keppler CJ (2002) Water quality variation and clam growth: is pH really a non-issue in estuaries? Estuaries 25:901–907
- Rummer JL, Stecyk JAW, Couturier CS, et al (2013) Elevated CO<sub>2</sub> enhances aerobic

scope of a coral reef fish. Conserv Physiol 1 doi.org/10.1093/conphys/cot023

Seibel BA, Walsh PJ (2003) Biological impacts of deep-sea carbon dioxide injection inferred from indices of physiological performance. J Exp Biol 206:641–650

Serreze MC (2010) Understanding recent climate change. Conserv Biol 24:10–17

- Shekk P V (1986) Rhythm of daily oxygen consumption and locomotory activity of juvenile Black Sea mullets: the leaping grey mullet, *Liza saliens*, golden grey mullet, *L. aurata* and striped mullet, *Mugil cephalus*. J Ichthyol 26:82–87
- Shields RJ, Lupatsch I (2012) Algae for aquaculture and animal feeds. J Anim Sci 21:23–37
- Silberschneider V, Gray CA (2008) Synopsis of biological, fisheries and aquaculturerelated information on mulloway *Argyrosomus japonicus* (Pisces: Sciaenidae), with particular reference to Australia. J Appl Ichthyol 24:7–17
- Silberschneider V, Gray CA, Stewart J (2009) Age, growth, maturity and the overfishing of the iconic sciaenid, *Argyrosomus japonicus*, in south-eastern, Australia. Fish Res 95:220–229
- Simpson SD, Munday PL, Wittenrich ML, et al (2011) Ocean acidification erodes crucial auditory behaviour in a marine fish. Biol Lett 7:917–920
- Spicer JI (2014) What can an ecophysiological approach tell us about the physiological responses of marine invertebrates to hypoxia? J Exp Biol 217:46–56
- Stiasny MH, Mittermayer FH, Sswat M, et al (2016) Ocean acidification effects on Atlantic cod larval survival and recruitment to the fished population. PLoS One 11 doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0155448
- Stumpp M, Wren J, Melzner F, et al (2011) CO<sub>2</sub> induced seawater acidification impacts sea urchin larval development I: elevated metabolic rates decrease scope for growth and induce developmental delay. Comp Biochem Physiol Part A Mol Integr Physiol 160:331–340
- Sunday JM, Calosi P, Dupont S, et al (2014) Evolution in an acidifying ocean. Trends Ecol Evol 29:117–120
- Taylor MW, Laffan SD, Fielder DS, Suthers IM (2006) Key habitat and home range of mulloway *Argyrosomus japonicus* in a south-east Australian estuary: finding the estuarine niche to optimise stocking. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 328:237–247
- Ter Morshuizen LD, Whitfield AK, Paterson AW (1996) Influence of freshwater flow regime on fish assemblages in the Great Fish River and estuary. S Afr J Aquat

Sci 22:52-61

- Turpie J, Adams J, Joubert A, et al (2002) Assessment of the conservation priority status of South African estuaries for use in management and water allocation. Water SA 28:191–206
- Vitousek PM (1994) Beyond global warming: ecology and global change. Ecology 75:1861–1876
- von Herbing IH, Boutilier RG (1996) Activity and metabolism of larval Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) from Scotian Shelf and Newfoundland source populations. Mar Biol 124:607–617
- Walsh WA, Swanson C, Lee C, et al (1989) Oxygen consumption by eggs and larvae of striped mullet, *Mugil cephalus*, in relation to development, salinity and temperature. J Fish Biol 35:347–358
- Whitfield AK (1992) A characterization of southern African estuarine systems. South Afr J Aquat Sci 18:89–103
- Whitfield AK (1994) An estuary-association classification for the fishes of southern Africa. S Afr J Sci 90:411–417
- Whitfield AK (1998) Biology and ecology of fishes in southern African estuaries. Ichthyological Monographs of the J.L.B. Smith Institute of Ichthyology 2:1–223
- Whitfield AK (1999) Ichthyofaunal assemblages in estuaries: a South African case study. Rev Fish Biol Fish 9:151–186
- Whitfield AK, Cowley PD (2010) The status of fish conservation in South African estuaries. J Fish Biol 76:2067–2089
- Whitfield AK, James NC, Lamberth SJ, et al (2016) The role of pioneers as indicators of biogeographic range expansion caused by global change in southern African coastal waters. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 172:138–153
- Wilsnaugh S (2016) Assessing the attraction of juvenile dusky kob (*Argyrosomus japonicus*) to different water types during recruitment. Honours thesis, Rhodes University
- Wittmann AC, Pörtner H-O (2013) Sensitivities of extant animal taxa to ocean acidification. Nat Clim Chang 3:995–1001
- Zeebe RE (2012) History of seawater carbonate chemistry, atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>, and ocean acidification. Annu Rev Earth Planet Sci 40:141–165